AD 687140





g

UNIVERSITY of PENNSYLVANIA

PHILADELPHIA, PENNSYLVANIA 19104

This Jocterstan have been departered

Reproduced by the CLEARINGHOUSE for Federal Scientific & Technical Information Springfield Va 22151 UTILITY OF AUTOMATIC CLASSIFICATION SYSTEMS FOR INFORMATION STORAGE AND RETRIEVAL

Barry Litofsky

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Arts and Sciences of the University of Pennsylvania in partial fulfillment of the requirements for Doctor of Philosophy.

May 1969

Reproduction in whole or in part is permitted for any purpose of the U.S. Government.

The research described in the dissertation by Dr. B. Litofsky has been partially supported by Bell Telephone Laboratories, Holmdel, New Jersey, which supported Dr. Litofsky throughout the research and provided IBM 360/65 computer time, and partially by The Moore School of Electrical Engineering, University of Pennsylvania, under contract NOnr 551(40) which provided dissertation research supervision as well as IBM 7040 and IBM 360/65 computer time.

ABSTHACT

UTILITY OF AUTOMATIC CLASSIFICATION SYSTEMS FOR INFORMATION STOHAGE AND RETRIEVAL

by Barry Litofsky

Supervised by Professors Noah S. Prywes and David Lefkovitz

Large-scale, on-line information storage and retrieval systems pose numerous problems above those encountered by smaller systems. The more critical of these problems involve: degree of automation, flexibility, browsability, storage space, and retrieval time. A step toward the solution of these problems is presented here along with several demonstrations of feasibility and advantages.

The methodology on which this solution is based is that of <u>a posteriori</u> automatic classification of the document collection. Feasibility is demonstrated by automatically classifying a file of 50,000 document descriptions. The advantages of automatic classification are demonstrated by establishing methods for measuring the quality of classification systems and applying these measures to a number of different classification strategies. By indexing the 50,000 documents by two independent methods, one manual an' one automatic, it is shown that these advantages are not dependent upon the indexing method used.

18 was found that among those automatic classifi-

cation algorithms studied, one particular algorithm, CLASFY, consistently outperformed the others. In addition, it was found that this algorithm produced classifications at least as good, with respect to the measures established in this dissertation, as the <u>a priori</u>, manual classification system currently in use with the forementioned file.

The actual classification schedules produced by CLASFY in classifying a file of almost 50,000 document descriptions into 265 categories are included as an appendix to this dissertation. This dissertation is dedicated to my wife, Francine, a literature chemist, who feels that work such as this fill put her out of a job.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author is indebted to a number of people who gave their advice, assistance, or encouragement.

To Drs. Noah S. Prywes and David Lefkovitz, the supervisors of this dissertation, the author expresses his gratitude for their assistance from start to finish, and especially to Dr. Prywes for the suggestion to undertake work along these lines.

The Bell Telephone Laboratories are acknowledged for the financial support and computation facilities which have been made available to the author during this project. In particular, Dr. W. B. Macurdy is sincerely thanked for his advice and encouragement throughout the author's graduate work.

Pauline Atherton and Robert R. Freeman of Syracuse University and the Center for Applied Linguistics, respectively, are acknowledged for their help in locating a data file suitable for this dissertation. Gratitude is expressed to the United States Atomic Energy Commission, Division of Technical Information Extension, for the use of Nuclear Science Abstracts data files and especially to Joel S. O'Connor, formerly of that organization for his aid in obtaining and understanding those files.

The author also thanks Gloria Smith of Lawrence Radiation Laboratories for supplying the "live" retrieval

requests which were applied to the above data files.

Additionally, gratitude is expressed to Thomas Angell and Don Headley of Computer Command and Control Company for their help in understanding and modifying the original computer programs for CLASFY and hierarchy generation.

A special note of acknowledgement is given to James R. McEowen whose patient ear and encouragement was appreciated by the author throughout the course of this work.

The author is everlastingly grateful to his parents for their instilling in him the importance of education and the sense of dedication to academic achievement which led to this dissertation and the doctoral degree which it signifies.

Last, but first in the author's heart, is his wife, Francine, who besides typing this dissertation, has provided the author infinite encouragement and joy and has endured many hardships during the course of his graduate study. Without her encouragement, this dissertation would not have been possible.

	Page
Agglomerative Methods	45
Automata Theory	44
Browsing	2711, 39, 125, 133
Buckets	15
Cells	15,34,80,102,14511
Cells Searched	53,108,120ff
CLASPY	
Algorithm	58 rr
Input Order	78,115,148
Present Experiments	51,52
Previous Frontments	50,51,52
Results of Classification	110ff.152ff
Classification Time	43,44,57,75,153,154
Colon Classification	38
Computer Memories	12,91ff
Clumping	4755
Clustering	47 55
Data Files	105,106,152rr
Dewey Lecimal Classification	24,25,38
Directory	12,13,19ff,29ff
Discriminant Method	46.49
Divisive Methods	45.50
Document Retrievel	766
Document Storage	455

	Page
Documenta Retrieved	106,183ff
Documents Searched	53,108,120ff
Examples of Classifications	6711,13311
Exclusive and Inclusive Classif	ication 45
Factor Analysis	46
Forward Ordering	
Algorithm	8611,9211
Classification	87 , 98ff
Eesults of Classification	110ff
General Inquirer	169
Hierarchy Tree	27ff,79ff,142ff
Human Classification	103,104,110ff
Indexing	4,10,19,37,54ff,105,165ff
I formation Explosion	1
Inverted Files	11ff,18,19,117ff
Key-to-Node Table	30,83rf,132rf
Keywords per Cell	15ff,53,107,110ff
KWIC	56
Latent Class Analysis	51
Linear Programming Theory	44
List-Organized Files	12,13
Log _N N _d	75.154
Measures of Classification	40ff.107ff
Nd 105 Hd	44.57
Node-to-Key Table	82 .83.1 38ff

	Page
Nuclear Science Abstracts	15711
Numerical Taxonomy	54
On-Line Interaction	7,9,10,27ff,31ff
Pattern Recognition	54
Personal Information System	3
Project SMART	55,56
Random Classification	101,102,110ff
Retrieval Requests	106,116ff,179ff
Reverse Ordering	
Algorithm	91ff
Classification	87,98ff
Results of Classification	110ff
Sensitivity Factor, E	63,69,72,75ff
Serial Files	11,18,149ff
Stratification Number, N	59,69,73ff
Suffix Deletion	169 ff
Surrogate Storage	5,6
Terminal Node Table	86,87
Universal Decimal Classification	19,38
Ward Grouping Program	47.48.50

vii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

and the second second

			Page
Acknowledg	ements		111
Index			۳
List of Fi	gures		xii
List of Ta	bles		XV.
Bibliograp	hy		xvii
CHAPTED 1	INTRODUCTION TO INF RETRIEVAL	ORMATION STORAGE AND	
1.1	Magnitude of the Prob	lem	1
1.2	IS&R Functions		3
	1.2.1 Storage		4
	1.2.2 Retrieval		7
1.3	Inadequacies of Curre	nt Systems	9
CHAPTER 2	CONCEPTS OF IS&R BA CLASSIFICATION	SED ON AUTOMATIC	
2.1	Classification Parame	ters	15
2.2	Advantages of <u>A Poste</u> Automatic Classificat Line Retrieval System	<u>riori, Hierarchical,</u> ion Systems for On- s	19
	2.2.1 Automatic Clas tory Size Redu	sification: Direc- ction	19
	2.2.2 Automatic, A P	<u>osteriori</u> : Flexible	22
	2.2.3 Hierarchical,	On-Line: Browsable	27
	2.2.4 Hierarchical: Size Reduction	Further Directory	29
	2.2.5 On-Line Retrie Accesses Reduc	vals: Memory tion	31
2.3	Contributions of the	Dissertation	35

viii

CHAPTER	3 LITERATURE REVIEW
3.1	Content of this Chapter
3.2	General Critique of Prior Experiments
3.3	Automatic Classification
3.4	Indexing and Automatic Indexing
CHAPTER 4	EXPERIMENTAL CLASSIFICATION STRATEGIES
4.1	Introduction
4.2	A Hierarchical Classification Algorithm (CLASFY)
	4.2.1 Description of the Algorithm
	4.2.2 Classification Example
	4.2.3 Unusual Situations
	4.2.4 Discussion of Parameters
	4.2.4.1 Stratification Numbers
	4.2.4.2 Sensitivity Factor
	4.2.5 Ordering of Input
4.3	Hierarchy Generation
	4.3.1 Node-to-Key Table
	4.3.2 Key-to-Node Table
	4.3.3 Terminal Node Table
4.4	Forward and Reverse Classifications
	4.4.1 Forward Ordering
	4.4.2 Reverse Ordering
	4.4.3 Modified Orderings
	4.4.4 Classification Algorithm
4.5	Random "Classification"

ix

6

4.6	Human (A Priori) Classification	103
CHAPTER 5	EXPERIMENTS AND RESULTS	
5.1	Data Files	105
5.2	Experimental Measures of Quality of Classification	107
5.3	Keywords per Cell	110
5.4	Results of Retrieval Requests	116
	5.4.1 Theoretical Results with Inverted File	117
	5.4.2 Cells Searched	120
	5.4.3 Documents Searched	126
5.5	Quality of Hierarchy	1 32
	5.5.1 Size of Key-to-Node Table	132
	5.5.2 Subjective Evaluation and Example	133
	5.5.3 Documents in Cells	· 145
5.6	Summary of Results	148
5.7	Bonus Result - Average Length of Search in Serial Files	149
CHAPTER 6	CONCLUSIONS AND SUGGESTION FOR FUTURE RESEARCH	
6.1	General Conclusions	1 52
6.2	Puture Research	1 52
APPENDIX	A NUCLEAR SCIENCE ABSTRACTS DATA FILES	
A.1	Source of the Data	157
A. 2	Keyword Files	158
٨.3	Entry (Title Word) File	163
	A.3.1 Nature of the File	163
	A.3.2 Semi-Automatic Indexing	165

í.

x

A.4	File Statistics	172
APPENDIX	B DOCUMENT RETRIEVALS	
B.1	Retrieval Requests	179
B.2	Documents Retrieved	183

LIST OF FIGURES

and the second second

3

Pigure	Title	Page
1-1	Growth of Journals and Abstract Journals	2
1-2	Typical Storage of Documents	5
1-3	Retrieval of Documents	8
2-1	Classification Parameters	17
2-2	Sample Classifications	21
2-3	Dewey Decimal Classification Schedule	25
2-4	Inverted File on Cells	30
2-5	Inverted File on Nodes	30
4-1	Macro-flowchart of CLASFY	62
4-2	Part of Classification using CLASFY	66
4-3	A Sample File of Document Descriptions	· 68
4-4	Partition of Top Level, $N = 2$, $E = 0$	69
4-5	Classification Tree, 14 Documents, $N = 2$, E = 0	71
4-6	Effects of E on Keys per Cell, N = 3, N _d = 2254	77
4-7	Keyword Hierarchy for Example of Section 4.2.2	80
4-8	Node-to-Key Table for Example	84
4-9	Key-to-Node Table for Example	85
4-10	Forward Ordering Example	89
4-11	Title Word File, Forward Ordering	90
4-12	Reverse Ordering Example	93
4-13	Order Hodification Program (Forward Order)	95

x11

<u>Pigure</u>	Title	Page
4-14 -	Final (Modified) Orderings	96
4-15	Ordered File Classification Algorithm	99
4-16	Forward and Reverse Classifications of Sample File	102
5 -1 ·	Keys per Cell, Small Keyword File	111
5-2	Keys per Cell, Large Keyword File	112
5-3	Keys per Cell, Title Word File	113
5-4	Cells Searched, Small Keyword File	121
5-5	Cells Searched, Large Keyword File	123
5-6	Cells Searched, Title Word File	124
5-7	Documents Searched, Small Keyword File	127
5-8	Documents Searched, Large Keyword File	128
5-9	Documents Searched, Title Word File	129
5-10	Size of Key-to-Node Table, Small Keyword File	134
5-11	Size of Key-to-Node Table, Large Keyword File	135
5~12	Size of Key-to-Node Table, Title Word Pile	1,36
5-13	Sample Nodes of Hierarchy, I	1 39
5-14	Sample Nodes of Hierarchy, II	140
5-15	Sample Nodes of Hierarchy, III	141
5-16	Portion of Hierarchy Tree, I	143
5-17	Portion of Hierarchy Tree, II	144
5-18	Portion of Terminal Node 1.1.1.1.1.1	146
A-1	Macro-flowchart of Keyword File Prepara- tion	161
A- 2	200 Most Frequently Occurring Keywords -	

xiii

Pigure	Title	Page
	46821 Documents	162
▲-3	Alphabetic Listing of Keywords - 46821 Documents	164
A-4	Suffix Deletion Routine	170
A-5	200 Most Frequently Occurring Title Word Stems - 46942 Documents	173
A-ó	Rank-Frequency Distribution of Keywords	175
A-7	Log-Probability Plot of Keyword Distribu- tion	176
8-A	Distribution of Number of Keywords per Document	178
B-1	Typical Retrieval Requests	1 81
B-2	Retrieved Documents Distribution	185

i

xiv

LIST OF TABLES

<u>Table</u>	Title	Page
1-1	Illustration of Typical IS&R Systems	13
1 -2	Illustration of Magnitude of Directory and Retrieval with Inverted File Methodology	13
2-1	Definitions of Parameters	16
2-2	Illustration of Magnitude of Directory and Retrieval with Automatic Classification	23
2-3	Characteristics of Typical Mass Storage Devices	32, 33
3 -1a	Automatic Classification Experiments	46
3-1 b	Automatic Classification Experiments	47
3-10	Automatic Classification Experiments	48
3 -1d	Automatic Classification Experiments	49
3-2	Prior Experiments using CLASPY	52
3-3	Summary of Present Experiments	53
4-1	Ordering Hodification Statistics	97
5-1	File Statistics	1 06
5-2	Percentage of Documents and Cells Searched, CLASFY	1 31
6-1	Classification Time for 10 ⁶ to 10 ⁷ Docu- ments using CLASPY	1 54
A-1	Steps Involved in Processing Title Word File	167
∧- 2	Common Word Comparison	168
A-3	File Statistics	174
B-1	Request Statistics	1 82

XY

Table	Title	Page
B-2	Documents Retrieved	184

•

xvi

BIBLIOGHAPHY

- Adams, W. M. and Lockley, L. C., "The preference of seismologists for the KWIC index," prepared for the National Science Foundatio., (July, 1965).
- Altmann, B., "A natural language storage and retrieval (ABC) method: its rationale, operation, and further development program." <u>J. Chem. Documentation</u>, 6 (3): 154-157 (Aug. 1966).
- 3. Angell, T., "Automatic classification as a storage strategy for an information storage and retrieval system," <u>Master's Thesis</u>, The Moore School of Electrical Engineering, University of Pennsylvania (1966).
- 4. Arnovick, G. N., Liles, J. A., and Wood, J. S.,
 "Information storage and retrieval analysis of the state of the art," <u>Proc. of the SJCC</u> (1964): 537-61.
- Atherton, P., "Ranganathan's classification ideas: an analytico-synchetic discussion," <u>Library Resources</u> and <u>Technical Services</u>, 9 (4): 463-73 (Pall 1965).
- 6. Atherton, P. and Borko, H., "A test of the factoranalytically derived automated classification method applied to descriptions of work and search requests of ruclear physicists," <u>American Institute of Physics</u> <u>Documentation Research Project</u>, Report No. AIF/DRP 65-1: SDC/SP 1905: 1-15 (Jan. 1965).

Balan, r. B . "Information retrieval based upon

latent class analysis," JACM, 9: 512-21 (Oct. 1962).

- Baker, F. B., "Latent class analysis as an association model for information retrieval," <u>Symposium on</u> <u>Statistical Methods for Mechanized Documentation</u> (1964); 149-55.
- 9. Baxendale, P., "Content analysis, specification and control," <u>Annual Review of Information Science and</u> <u>Technology</u>, Vol. I: 71-106 (1966).
- 10. Berul, L., "Methodology and results of the DOD user needs survey," presented to <u>Special Libraries Assoc.</u> <u>Workshop on the Report Literature</u> (Nov. 2, 1965): 1-24.
- 11. Berul, L., "Survey of IS&R Equipment," <u>Datamation</u> (March 1968): 27-32.
- Binford, R. L., "A comparison of keyword-in-context (KWIC) indexing to manual indexing," <u>AD</u> 620 420 (1965).
- 13. Bonn, T. H., "Mass storage: a broad review," <u>Froc.</u> <u>IEEE</u>, 54 (12): 1861-70 (Dec. 1966).
- 14. Bonner, R. E., "On some clustering techniques," <u>JBM</u> Journal, 8: 22-32 (Jan. 1964).
- 15. Borko, H., "The construction of an empirically based mathematically derived classificat on system," <u>Proc.</u> of the SJCC (1962): 279-89.
- 16. Borko, H., "Research in automatic generation of classification systems," <u>Proc. of the SJCC</u> (1964): 529-35.

- 17. Borko, H., "Measuring the reliability of subject classification by men and machines." <u>Amer. Documen-</u> tation (Oct. 1964): 268-73.
- Borko, H., "The conceptual foundations of information systems," <u>Systems Development Corp.</u>, Report No. SP-2057: 1-37 (May 6, 1965).
- Borko, H., "Indexing and classification," in H. Borko, <u>Autorated Language Processing</u> (John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York, 1967), pp. 99-125.
- 20. Borko, H. and Bernick, M., "Automatic document classification," JACM, 10: 151-62 (April 1963).
- Borko, H. and Bernick, M., "Automatic document classsification. Part II. Additional experiments," <u>JACM</u>, 11: 138-51 (April 1964).
- 22. Bourne, C. P., "Evaluation of indexing systems," <u>Annual Review of Information Science and Technology</u>, Vol. I: 171-90 (1966).
- 23. Buchholz, W., "File organization and addressing," <u>IBM</u> <u>Systems Journal</u>, 2: 86-111 (June 1963).
- 24. Buscher, W. C., "The analysis of medical documents with a comparative evaluation of the indexing procedures," <u>PB</u> 169 698 (July 1963), pp. 1-13.
- 25. Bush, V., "As we may think," <u>Atl. Monthly</u>, 176: 101-8 (July 1945).
- 26. Bush, V., "Memex revisited," in <u>Science is not Enough</u> (New York, 1967), pp. 75-101.

- 27. Cane, M., "The dictionary lookup system," in <u>Infor-</u> <u>mation Storage and Retrieval</u>, Harvard Computation <u>Laboratory Report No. ISR-9</u>, Section V (Aug. 1965).
- 28. Chien, R. T. and Preparata, F. P., "Search strategy and file organization in computerized information retrieval systems with mass memory," <u>Coordinated Sci.</u> <u>Laboratory</u> (1967): 1-11.
- 29. Chonez, N., "Permuted title or key-phrase indexes and the limiting of documentalist work needs," <u>Inform</u>, <u>Stor. Retr.</u>, 4 (2): 161-6 (June 1968).
- 30. Cleverdon, C., Mills, J., and Keen, M., "Factors determining the performance of indexing systems," in <u>ASLIB Cranfield Research Project</u> (Cranfield, Eng., 1966).
- 31. Computer Command and Control Company, "An automatic classification system to aid R&D management," Report No. 26-104-5 to the Office of Naval Research, Contract NOnr 4531(00) (Nov. 1, 1965).
- 32. Costello, J. C., Jr., "Storage and retrieval of chemical research and patent information by links and roles in Du Pont," <u>Amer. Documentation</u>, 12: 111-20 (April 1961).
- 33. Craver, J. S., "A review of electromechanical mass storage," <u>Datamation</u> (July 1966): 22-28.
- 34. Cuadra, C. A. and Katter, R. V., "Opening the black box of 'relevance,'" J. Documentation, 23: 291-303 (1967).

- 35. Cuadra, C. A. and Katter, R. V., "The relevance of relevance assersment," <u>Proc. Amer. Documentation Inst.</u>, Vol. 4: 95-99 (1967).
- 36. Curtice, R. M., "Magnetic tape and disc file organizations for retrieval," <u>PB</u> 173 218 (May 1966), pp. 1-44.
- 37. Dale, A. G. and Dale, N., "Some clumping experiments for associative document retrieval," <u>Amer. Documen-</u> <u>tation</u> (Jan. 1965): 5-9.
- 38. Dale, N., "Automatic classification system user's manual," <u>Linguistics Research Genter</u> (Univ. of Texas), Report No. LRC 64 TTM-1 (Nov. 1964).
- 39. Dattola, R. T., "A fast algorithm for automatic classification," in <u>Information Storage and Retrieval</u>, Cornell Univ., Dept. of Comp. Sci. Report No. ISR-14, Section V (Oct. 1968).
- 41. <u>Dewey Decimal Classification and Relative Index</u>, 17th edition (Forrest Press, Inc., New York, 1965).
- 42. Doyle, L. B., "Some compromises between word grouping and document grouping," <u>Symp. on Statistical Associ-</u> <u>ation Methods for Mechanized Documentation</u> (1964): 15-24.

- 43. Doyle, L. B., "Is automatic classification a reasonable application of statistical analysis of text?," JACM, 12: 473-89 (Oct. 1965).
- 44. Doyle, L. B., "Breaking the cost barrier in automatic classification," AD 636 837 (July 1966).
- 45. Edwards, J. S., "Adaptive man-machine interaction in information retrieval," <u>Doctoral Dissertation</u>, University of Pennsylvania (1967).
- 46. European Atomic Energy Community, "Euratom-Thesaurus. Part I. Indexing terms used within Euratom's nuclear documentation system," 2nd ed., Report No. EUR 500.e (1966).
- 47. European Atomic Energy Community, "Euratom-Thesaurus.
 Part II. Terminology charts used in Euratom's nuclear documentation system," 2nd ed., Report No. EUR 500.e (1967).
- 48. Fossum, E. G. and Kaskey, G., "Optimization and standardization of information retrieval language and systems," <u>AD</u> 630 797 (Jan. 1966), pp. 1-87.
- 49. Freeman, R. R., "Computers and classification systems," J. Documentation, 20 (3): 137-45 (Sept. 1965).
- 50. Freeman, R. R., "Research project for the evaluation of the UDC as the indexing language for a mechanized reference retrieval system: an introduction," <u>Amer.</u> <u>Inst. Physics Documentation Research Project</u>. Report No. AIP/DEP UDC-1: 4-5 (Oct. 1, 1965).

- 51. Freeman, R. R., "Research project for the evaluation of the UDC as the indexing language for a mechaniz i reference retrieval system: progress report for the period July 1, 1965 - Jan. 31, 1966," <u>Amer. Inst.</u> <u>Physics Documentation Research Project</u>, Report No. AIP/DRP UDC-2: 1-14 (Feb. 1, 1966).
- 52. Freeman, R. R., "Evaluation of the retrieval of metallurgical document references using the universal decimal classification in a computer-based system," <u>Amer. Inst. Physics, UDC Project</u>, Report No. AIP/UDC-6: 1-12, 33-50 (April 1968).
- 53. Freeman, R. R. and Atherton, P., "File organization and search strategy using the universal decimal classification in mechanized reference retrieval systems," <u>Amer. Inst. Physics. UDC Project</u>, Report No. AIP/UDC-5: 1-30 (Sept. 15, 1967).
- 54. Freemar R. R. and Atherton, P., "Audacious an experiment with an on-line, interactive reference retrieval system using the universal decimal classification as the index language in the field of nuclear science," <u>Amer. Inst. Physics. UDC Project</u>, Report No. AIP/UDC-7: 1-11, 25-34 (April 1968).
- 55. Guiliano, V. E. and Jones, P. E., "Study and test of a methodology for laboratory evaluation of message retrieval systems," <u>AD</u> 642 829 (Aug. 1966), pp. 1-183.
 56. Gotlieb, C. C. and Kumar, S., "Semantic clustering of

index terms," JACM, 15 (4): 493-513 (Oct. 1968).

- 57. Grauer, R. T. and Messier, M., "An evaluation of Rocchio's clustering algorithm, in <u>Information Sto-</u> <u>rage and Retrieval</u>, Cornell Univ., Dept. of Comp. Sci. Report No. ISR-12, Section VI (June 1967).
- 58. Heald, J. H., "The making of test thesaurus of engineering and scientific terms," <u>AD</u> 661 001 (Nov. 1967).
- 59. Henderson, M. M., "Evaluation of information systems: a selected bibliography with informative abstracts," <u>National Bureau of Standards</u>, Technical Note 297 (Dec. 1967).
- 60. Houston, N. and Wall, E., "The distribution of term usage in manipulative indexes," <u>Amer. Documentation</u> (April 1964): 105-14.
- 61. International Business Machines, "Random number generation and testing," <u>Data Processing Techniques</u> (C20-8011): 1-12 (1959).
- 62. International Business Machines, "Index organization for information retrieval," <u>Data Processing Tech-</u> <u>niques</u> (C20-8062): 1-63 (1961).
- 63. International Business Machines, "Introduction to IBM System/360 direct access storage devices and organization methods," Form C20-1649-1: 1-70 (1966).
- 64. International Business Machines, "Sorting Techniques," <u>Data Processing Techniques</u> (C20-1639-0): 1-99 (1966).

- 65. International Business Machines, "IBM System/360 operating system, Sort/Merge," Form C28-6543-4: 1-77 (1967).
- 66. Janning, E. A., "Operations of a document retrieval system using a controlled vocabulary," <u>AD</u> 633 614 (March 1966), pp. 1-20.
- 67. Kershaw, G. and Davis, J. E., "Mechanization in defense libraries," <u>Datamation</u> (Jan. 1968): 48-53.
- 68. Knable, J. P., "An experiment comparing key words found in indexes and abstracts prepared by humans with those in titles," <u>Amer. Documentation</u> 16 (2): 123-4 (April 1965).
- 69. Kraft, D. H., "A comparison of keyword-in-context (KWIC) indexing of titles with a subject heading classification system," <u>Amer. Documentation</u> (Jan. 1964): 48-52.
- 70. Kucera, H. and Francis, W. N., <u>Computational Analysis</u> of <u>Present-Day American English</u> (Brown Univ. Press, Providence, Rhode Island, 1967).

States and a state of the state

- 71. Lancaster, F. W., "Evaluating the small information retrieval system," <u>J. Chem. Documentation</u>, C (3): 150-60 (Aug. 1966).
- 72. Lance, G. N. and Williams, W. T., "A general theory of classificatory sorting strategies. 1. Hierarchical systems," <u>Computer Journal</u>, 9 (4): 373-80 (Feb. 1967).

- 73. Lance, G. N. and Williams, W. T., "A general theory of classificatory sorting strategies. II. Clustering systems," <u>Computer Journal</u>, 10 (3): 271-7 (Nov. 1967).
- 74. Lefkovitz, D., "The application of the digital computer to the problem of a document classification system," in <u>Colloquiem on Technical Preconditions for</u> <u>Retrieval Center Operations</u> (April 1964): 133-46.
- 75. Lefkovitz, D., "Automatic stratification of descriptors." <u>Doctoral Dissertation</u>, University of Pennsylvania (1964).
- 76. Lefkovitz, D., <u>File Structures for On-Line Systems</u> (Spartan Books, Mar. 1969).
- 77. Lefkovitz, D. and Angell, T., "Experiments in automatic classification," Computer Command and Control Company Report No. 85-104-6 to the Office of Naval Research, Contract NOnr 4531(00) (Dec. 31, 1966).
- 78. Lefkovitz, D. and Powers, R. V., "A list-structured chemical information retrieval system," <u>Proc. 3rd</u> <u>National Colloquiem on Information Retrieval</u> (1966): 109-29.
- 79. Lefkovitz, D. and Prywes, N. S., "Automatic stratification of information," <u>Proc. of the SJCC</u> (1963): 229-40.
- RO. Lefkovitz, D. and Van Meter, C. T., "An experimental real time chemical information system," <u>J. Chem.</u>

Documentation, 6: 173-83 (Aug. 1966).

- 81. Lesk, M. E., "Operating instructions for the SMART text processing and document retrieval system," in <u>Information Storage and Retrieval</u>, Cornell Univ., Dept. of Comp. Sci. Report No. ISR-11, Section II (June 1966).
- 82. Lesk, M. E., "Performance of automatic information systems," <u>Inform, Stor. Retr.</u>, 4 (2): 201-18 (June 1968).
- 83. Litofsky, F. S., Literature Chemist, Private Communication, 1968.
- 84. Maron, M. E., "Automatic indexing: an experimental inquiry," JACH, 8 (3): 404-17 (July 1961).
- 85. Mc Eowen, J. R., "PAL a design for a personal automated library," <u>Doctoral Dissertation</u>, University of Pennsylvania (1969).
- 86. Montague, B. A., "Patent indexing by concept coordination using links and roles." <u>Amer. Documentation</u>, 13: 104-11 (Jan. 1962).
- 87. Nagy, G., "State of the art in pattern recognition," <u>Proc. IEEE</u>, 56 (5): 836-62 (May 1968).
- 88. Needham, R. M., "Application of the theory of clumps," <u>Mechanical Translation and Computational Linguistics</u>. 8: 113-27 (1965).
- 89. Needham, R. H., "Automatic classification in linguistics." <u>AD</u> 644 961 (Dec. 1966).

.

- 91. O'Connor, J., "The possibilities of document grouping for reducing retrieval storage size and search time," <u>Advances in Documentation and Library Science</u>, Vol. III: 237-79 (1960).
- 92. Office of Naval Research, "DOD manual for building a technical thesaurus," <u>AD</u> 633 279 (April 1966), pp. 1-21.
- 93. Perriens, M. P. and Williams, J. H., Jr., "Computer classification of intelligence-type documents," <u>AD</u> 820 801 (Sept. 1967), pp. 1-92
- 94. Price, D. J. de S., <u>Science since Babylon</u> (New Haven, Yale University Press, 1961), page 97.
- 95. Price, D. J. de S., "Nations can publish or perish," <u>Science and Technology</u> (Oct. 1967): 84-99.
- 96. Price, N. and Schiminovich, S., "A clustering experiment: first step towards a computer-generated classeffication scheme," <u>Inform Stor. Retr.</u>, 4: 271-80 (1968).
- 97. Prywes, N. S., "Browsing in an automated library through remote access," in <u>Computer Augmentation of</u> <u>Human Reasoning</u> (June 1964), pp. 105-30.
- 98. Prywes, N. S., "An information center for effective R&D management," <u>Proc. 2nd Congr. on Information Sys-</u> <u>tems Science</u> (Nov. 1964): 109-16.
- 99. Prywes, N. S., "Man-computer problem solving with

xxviii

multilist," Proc. IEEE, 54: 1788-1801 (Dec. 1966).

- 100. Prywes, N. S., "Information storage and retrieval: extending human memory and recall," in J. Rose, ed., <u>Survey of Cybernetics</u> (July 1968).
- 101. Prywes, N. S., "On-line information storage and retrieval," <u>AGARD Symp. on Storage and Retrieval of</u> <u>Information</u> (June 18-21, 1968): 1-18.
- 102. Prywes, N. S., "Structure and organization of very large data bases," <u>Proc. Symp. on Critical Factors in</u> <u>Data Management</u>, UCLA (March 1968).
- 103. Prywes, N. S. and Gray, H. J., "The organization of a multilist-type associative memory." <u>Gigacycle Com-</u> <u>puting Systems, AIEE General Meeting</u> (Jan. 1962): 87-101.
- 104. Prywes. N. S., et el., "The multi-list system technical report No. 1." AD 270 573 (Nov. 1961), pp. 1-100.
- 105. Prymes, N. S., et al., 'The multi-list system technical veport No. 1 (Part II and III)," <u>AD 270 572 (Nov.</u> 1961) pp. 101-238.
- 106. Radio Corporation of America, "Spectra 70, random access devices," Form 70-06-500 (Nov. 1967).
- 107. Hanganathan, S. H., "The colon classification." in S. Artandi, ed., <u>Rutgers Series on Systems for the In-</u> <u>tellectual Organization of Information</u>, Vol IV (Rutgers Univ. Press, New Brunswick, New Jersey, 1965), pp. 9-298.

- 108. Rees, A. M., "Evaluation of information systems and services," <u>Annual Review of Information Science and</u> <u>Technology</u>, Vol II: 65-86 (1967).
- 109. Resnick, A. "Relative effectiveness of document titles and abstracts for determining relevance of documents," <u>Science</u>, 134: 1004-6 (1961).
- 110. Rocchio, J. J., Jr., "Document retrieval systems optimization and evaluation," <u>Doctoral Dissertation</u>, Division of Engineering and Applied Physics, Harvard University (1966).
- 111. Rolling, L. N., "A computer-aided information service for nuclear science and technology," <u>J. Documen-</u> <u>tation</u>, 22 (2): 93-115 (1966).
- 112. Ross, I. C., "BE PIPER, the 1964 model of the Bell Laboratories' permutation index program for the IBM 7090/94," Unpublished Technical Memo, MM 64-1222-8 (Sept. 1964); pp. 1-9.
- 113. Rubinoff, M., Bergman, S., Franks, W., and Rubinoff,
 E. R., "Experimental evaluation of information retrieval through a teletypewriter," <u>AD</u> 660 083 (June 1967), pp. 1-25.
- 114. Rubinoff, M. and Stone, D. C., "Semantic tools in information retrieval," AD 660 087 (May 1967), pp. 1-17.
- 115. Russell, M. and Freeman, R. R., "Computer-aided indexing of a scientific abstracts journal by the UDC with UNIDEK: a case study," <u>Amer. Inst. Physics. UDC</u>

XXX

xxxi

Project, Report No AIP/UDC-4: 1-20 (April 1, 1967).

- 116. Salton, G., "Progress in automatic information retrieval," <u>IEEE Spectrum</u>, 2: 90-103 (Aug. 1965).
- 117. Salton, C., ed., <u>Information Storage and Retrieval</u>, Cornell Univ. Dept. of Comp. Sci., Report No. ISR-12 (Aug 1967).
- 118. Salton, G., ed., <u>Information Storage and Retrieval</u>, Cornell Univ. Dept. of Comp. Sci., Report No. ISR-13 (Dec. 1967).
- 119. Salton, G. and Lesk, M. E., "Information analysis and dictionary construction," in <u>Information Storage and</u> <u>Retrieval</u>, Cornell Univ. Dept. of Comp. Sci., Report No. ISR-11, Section IV (June 1966).
- 120. Salton, G and Lesk, M. E., "Computer evaluation of indexing and test processing." <u>JACM</u>, 15 (1): 8-36 (1968).
- 121. Saracevic, T., "Quo vadis test and evaluation," <u>Proc.</u> <u>Amer. Documentation Inst.</u>, Vol. IV: 100-04 (1967).
- 122. Scheffler, F. L., "Indexer performance analysis and operations of a document retrieval system," University of Dayton Research Institute (Dayton, Ohio), Technical Report AFML-TR-67-379: 1-76 (Feb. 1968).
- 123. Sinnett, J. D., "An evaluation of links and roles used in information retrieval," <u>AD</u> 432 198 (Dec. 1963), rp. 1-300.
- 124. Soergel. D., "Mathematical analysis of documentation

en and an in the second s

systems. An attempt to a theory of classification and search request formulation," <u>Inform. Stor. Retr.</u>, 3: 129-73 (July 1967).

- 125. Sokal, R. R., "Numerical taxonomy," <u>Sci. Am.</u>, 215: 106-16 (Dec. 1966).
- 126. Sparck Jones, K. and Jackson, D., "Current approaches to classification and clump-finding at the Cambridge Language Research Unit," <u>Computer J.</u> (May 1967): 29-37.
- 127. Sparck Jones, K. and Needham, R. M., "Automatic term classifications and retrieval," <u>Inform. Stor. Retr.</u>,
 4 (2): 91-100 (June 1968).
- 128. Stevens, M. E., "Automatic indexing: a state-of-theart report," NBS Monograph No. 91 (March 1967), pp. 1-220.
- 129. Stone, D. C., "Word association experiments basic consideration," AD 560 085 (Aug. 1966), pp. 2-15.
- 130. Stone, D. C., "Word statistics in the generation of semantic tools for information systems," <u>AD</u> 564 915 (Dec. 1967).
- 131. Stone, P. J., Dunphy, D. C., Smith, M. S., and Ogilvie, D. M., <u>The General Inquirer: A Computer Approach to</u> <u>Content Analysis</u> (M. I. T. Press, Cambridge, Mass.)
- 132. Stone, P. J., et al., <u>User's Manual for the General</u> <u>Inquirer</u> (M. I. T. Press, Cambridge, Mass.), pp. 25-9.
- 133. Swanson, D. R., "The evidence underlying the Cranifeld results," <u>Library Quarterly</u>, 35: 1-20 (Jan. 1965).
xxx111

- 134. Taube, M., "Notes on the use of roles and links in coordinate indexing," <u>Amer. Documentation</u> (Apr. 1961): 98-100.
- 135. Taube, M., "A note on the pseudo-mathematics of relevance," Amer. Documentation, 16 (2): 69-72 (Apr. 1965).
- 136. Taulbee, O. E., "Classification in information storage and retrieval," <u>Proc. 20th ACM Conf.</u> (Aug. 1965): 119-37.
- 137. <u>Thesaurus of Engineering and Scientific Terms</u>, 1st ed., (Engineers Joint Council, New York, Dec. 1967).
- 138. Thompson, D. A., Bennigson, L., and Whitman, D., "Structuring information ba is to minimize user search time," <u>Proc. Amer. Documentation Inst.</u>, Vol IV: 164-8 (1967).
- 139. Thompson, D. A., Bennigson, L., and Whitman, D., "A proposed structure for displayed information to minimize search time through a data base," <u>Amer. Documentation</u> (Jan. 1968): 80-84.
- 140. United States Atomic Energy Commission, "Descriptive Cataloging guide," Division of Technical Information Report No. TID-4577 (Rev. 2) (July 1966).
- 141. United States Atomic Energy Commission, "Subject headings used by the USAEC Division of Technical Information," Division of Technical Information Report No. TID-6001 (6th rev.) (Nov. 1966).
- 142. United States Atomic Energy Commission, "Magnetic tape

formats for AEC entry and keyword files," Division of Technical Information Ext., Computer Operations Branch (rev. 1) (Oct. 1967).

- 143. Van Meter, C. T., Bedrosian, S. D., and Lefkovitz, D., et al., "CIDS No. 3, a proposed chemical information and data system," Inst. for Cooperative Research, University of Pennsylvania (Dec. 1965).
- 144. Van Oot, J. G., Schultz, J. L., McFarlane, R. E., Kvalnes, F. H., and Riester, A. W., "Links and roles in coordinate indexing and searching: an economic study of their use, and an evaluation of their effect on relevance and recall," <u>J. Chem. Documentation</u>, 6 (2): 95-101 (May 1966).
- 145. Vickery, B. C., <u>On Retrieval System Theory</u>, 2nd ed. (Butterworth and Co., London, 1965).
- 146. Vickery, B. C., "Faceted classification schemes," in <u>Rutgers Series on Systems for the Intellectual</u> <u>Organization of Information</u>, Vol. V, pp. 9-108 (1966).
- 147. Walston, C. E., "Information retrieval," in <u>Advances</u> in <u>Computers</u>, Vol. VI, pp. 1-30 (1965).
- 148. Ward, J. H., Jr. and Hook, M. E., "Application of a hierarchical grouping procedure to a problem of grouping profiles," <u>Education and Psychological Measurement</u>, 23: 69-92 (1963).
- 149. Weintraub, S., <u>Tables of the Cumulative Binomial Prob</u>ability <u>Distribution for Small Values of P</u> (The Free

IXXV

Press of Gencoe, London, 1963).

- 150. Williams, J. H. Jr., "A discriminant method for automatically classifying documents," <u>Proc. of the FJCC</u>: 161-6 (1963).
- 151. Williams, J. H., Jr., "Annual progress report computer classification of documents," <u>AD</u> 663 178 (June 1967), pp. 1-19.
- 152. Williams, "Fundamentals of indexing," in <u>Principles</u> of <u>Automated Information Retrieval</u>, Chapter 5, pp. 115-44.
- 153. Wolfberg, M. S., "Determination of maximally complete subgraphs," The Moore School of Electrical Engineering, University of Pannsylvania, Report No. 65-27 (May 1965).
- 154. Zimmerman, B., "Automatic classification for the ASTIA mathematics collection," <u>Master's Thesis</u>, The Moore School of Electrical Engineering, University of Pennsylvania (1964).
- 155. Zipf, G. K., <u>Human Behavior and the Principles of</u> <u>Least Effort</u> (Addison-Wesley Press, Inc. Cambridge, Mass., 1949).

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION TO INFORMATION STORAGE AND RETRIEVAL

1.1 Magnitude of the Problem

The "information explosion" is here to stay and anyone designing an information storage and retrieval system must take cognizance of that fact. Not only is the current publication rate high - about 350,000 <u>scientific</u> papers per year [95] - but the growth in this rate is staggering. De Solla Price [94] has plotted the number of scientific journals (see Fig. 1-1) published each year from the oldest surviving journal. <u>Philosophical Transactions of the Royal</u> <u>Society of London</u> (1665), until today, when we are rapidly approaching 100,000 journals.

In 1830, in order for scientists to keep up with the increasing number of papers in the 300 journals of that day, the first abstract journal was introduced. Since then, as can be seen in Fig. 1-1, the growth of abstract journals has essentially matched that of primary journals. We are now long past the point of 300 abstract journals being published yearly without a solution comparable to the one found in 1830.

Thus, any solution to the problem of collecting information and supplying desired information in the proper amounts to the proper people at the proper time must be able to handle this rapid growth in literature

-1-



Figure 1-1



as well as the substantial body of publications which have been and which are being produced in each of the technical fields today.

1.2 IS&R Functions

The objective of all IS&R systems should be to <u>serve</u> a given community by supplying desired information upon request. By the word "serve" is meant that the system should function at the convenience of the user. This implies simplicity of use, multiple modes of use to suit each type of request, and accurate and prompt responses. The degree to which a system meets this objective is determined by how it is set up, how it is used, and how much money is available for system design and operation.

The first parameter that must be considered in a system of this type is the size of the collection. While there are a number of instances where small collections might be useful (i.e., a library of a small company in a very specialized area or a personal information system [25,26,85]), considering the previous section it can be seen that there must be a substantial number of systems which, presently or in the near future, are or will be concerned with large collections of information. It is to these systems that this dissertation is directed. Henceforth, all references to IS&R systems will automatically imply systems with information collec-

-3-

tions of, at the very least, tens of thousands of items.

IS&R systems can handle a variety of types of information, ranging from individual scientific facts to merchandise in an inventory to journal articles and books in a library. For convenience and simplicity the discussions and examples following will be restricted to references to libraries with the understanding that "information items" or "documents" refer to any of the publications usually found in libraries.

1.2.1 Storage

The storage functions of an IS&R system are shown in Fig. 1-2. The acquisition of documents for a collection can be more than just deciding as to the pertinence of a particular document to the collection. If documents are acquired in the proper formats, later stages in the storage process could be easily automated. Advantage should be taken of advances in computerized typesetting and optical character readers [11] to facilitate automatic processing of documents.

The purpose of the indexing function is to obtain a number of descriptors which act as a surrogate for the document. These descriptors, or keywords, can be obtained manually or automatically by computer analysis of the document title, abstract or text. The indexing function will be discussed in greater detail later in this paper.

-4-



÷.



Typical Storage of Documents

Classification of documents refers to the grouping of like documents into categories. The categories can be set up independent of the documents (<u>a priori</u>) or after all the documents have been indexed (<u>a posteriori</u>). In the former case, document classification can be done manually or automatically at the same time as indexing. In the latter case it is done only after all the documents have been indexed and will probably be an automatic process. Most IS&R systems make no or very little use of document classification.

Organizing the document file involves setting up of directories and deciding the order of the documents in the file. Parts of this step are closely related to document classification, particularly in an IS&R system employing <u>a posteriori</u> automatic classification.

Document storage [11] and surrogate storage is done separately because the documents themselves do not have to be accessed as rapidly as their surrogates. Most systems do not involve automatic document storage. However, this should play an increasing role in large scale automated IS&R systems. Surrogate storage <u>can</u> include the above mentioned keyword surrogates, titles, authors, abstracts and/or other items (called association terms by Prywes [100]) deemed to be of use in deciding the applicability of documents to retrieval requests.

-6-

1.2.2 Retrieval

The basic retrieval functions of an IS&R system are shown in Fig. 1-3. The user formulates a request and submits it to the system. This request could range from a well thought out query to a vague notion of what is desired. In fact, the user might not know what he is looking for at all; he might just be browsing through the collection to see if he can come up with anything of interest. Also, the user might have need for every item pertaining to his request, as in a patent search, or he might be perfectly satisfied with one or a few such items.

In order to satisfy all of the above needs an IS&R system must be able to provide the user with the option to refine his request after various stages of preliminary processing [71]. According to a literature chemist in a non-automated library [83], the ability to go back to the user in order to refine the request is desirable in all, very helpful in many, and absolutely essential in some literature searches. Because of the rapidly changing natures of thought processes and user needs this request refinement should take place immediately after the original request is submitted. This implies that an effective IS&R system should include on-line man-machine interaction [18,97,113].

Path A of Fig. 1-3 includes data such as pre-

-7-





Retrieval of Documents

liminary document counts, suggested query modifications, classification hierarchy display, and other data which might be available <u>before</u> accessing either the surrogate or the document storages. In most of today's systems this very important function is limited to (non-automated) discussions with a professional librarian or to automated document counts or more often, it does not appear at all.

Path B essentially exists only in on-line systems. This assumes that request refinement done after a day or two's wait is almost identical with new request submission. The advantages of Path B can be enhanced if upon command surrogates of documents similar to those requested can be displayed. This is relatively easy to do in a classified collection.

Path C can only exist if the documents are stored and can be retrieved or have parts of them displayed rapidly. This feature is rare today but should be incorporated in future systems.

1.3 Inadequacies of Current Systems

A significant portion of the library problem is that most of today's "automated" IS&R systems are hardly automated at all. On the storage side, indexing and cataloging are the main areas which should be switched from the human to the computer domain. At a recent symposium on IS&R, Prywes [101] stated:

-9-

"In any one of the large libraries or information centers there are thousands of monographs and serials that are waiting to be catalogued and indexed. These often lay unused because of the dearth of conpetent cataloguers and indexers, especially those expert in particular subjects and languages. The increased amount of material which is being circulated soon may require substantial increase in staff. Staff with this competence is extremely scarce; low salaries discourage young people from library work. For these reasons the storage process tends to constitute a serious bottleneck."

One is tempted to draw an analogy between automation of libraries today and automation of the telephone network some years ago. It is said that if the dial did not replace telephone operators, all the women in this country woull have difficulty in handling today's volume of telephone traffic.

Computer processing of natural language text for indexing, and automatic classification for cataloging can break this bottleneck.

On the retrieval side, libraries and information centers operate at low levels of effectiveness and are called upon as information sources a relatively low percentage of the time information is required [10]. One reason for this is the indirect route one must use to use IS&R systems. On-line interactive systems could solve much of this problem.

There are also problems with the automated portion of IS&R systems. Present systems are generally inefficient and are restricted to few modes of operation (i.e., none allow a reasonable degree of mechanized browsing). Most systems in use or being proposed today are either of the serial, inverted file or list-organized types. Each of these systems hat advantages and should be used in certain situations. However, each has serious drawbacks when used for retrieval by combination of document descriptors (keywords).

The main difficulty with a serial file is the time required to access information. Even with the high speed computers of the foreseeable future, search times through serial files of millions of documents will be on the order of many minutes or even hours. This leads to the need for batching many requests and eliminates the possibility of on-line, real-time information retrieval.*

In standard inverted file systems, the document surrogates are stored in any order, usually by accession number. Lists are maintained in a directory for accessing this file. There is one list per keyword and the entries in the lists are pointers to document surrogates. Retrievals are performed by logical comparisons between

-11-

^{*} There are methods to shorten serial searches, though not by enough to upgrade serial systems to the real-time domain. Fossum and Kaskey [48] inquire as to the efficacy of certain of these methods. Their questions are answered near the end of Chapter 5 of this paper.

directory lists as specified by queries. Tables 1-1 and 1-2, modified from Prywes [102], give examples of parameters to be encountered in typical IS&R systems.

As may be seen in item I of Table 1-2, directory size in an inverted file system may range from ten million to close to a billion words. These must be stored on relatively fast and expensive media (i.e., disks rather than magnetic cards or strips) because of the necessity of frequent access. In fact, the number of directory words required per query (item J in Table 1-2) might be so large compared to available high speed storage as to require multiple accessions of the same lists in order to process a query. A method which reduces these quantities by an order of magnitude or more is shown in the next chapter of this paper.

A recent study of mechanization in defense libraries [67] points out some of the shortcomings in current systems. All of the systems studied (27 in all) use either serial files or inverted files. None use automatic indexing or automatic classifications.

List-organized document retrieval systems chain document surrogates together via keyword lists. In other words, a search on a keyword involves jumping from document to document which contain that keyword. Thus, most of the directory is actually stored in the surrogate file itself. Objections to this type of storage for large scale IS&R

-12-

		<u>N</u>	umbe	r
A.	Item Records in File	10 ⁶	to	107
B.	Keywords assigned to an Item (Av.)	10	•	50
с.	Keywords in Vocabulary	104		5 x 10 ⁴
D.	Average Number of Items assigned to the same Keyword = (AxB)/C	103		104
E.	Keywords Specified in a Query (Av.)	10		50
F.	Items referenced by Keywords in a Query (Av.) = E x D	104		5 x 10 ⁵

Table 1-1

Illustration of Typical IS&R Systems

Directory:

Number

- G. Lists in Inverted File Directory;
1 list per keyword = C 10^4 to 5×10^4 H. Accession Numbers per list in the
Directory (Av.) = D 10^3 10^4 I. Words in Directory = G x H
- (Assume 1 computer word per Accession Number) 10⁷ 5 x 10⁸

Retrieval:

J. Inverted File Directory Words Brought from Secondary to Primary Storage = F (All accession numbers in records that correspond to query 4 keywords) 10 5 x 10⁵

Table 1-2

Illustration of Magnitude of Directory and Retrieval with Inverted File Methodology systems center about length of the lists and speed of the storage media required for reasonable search times. Discussion and examples of list-organized systems are available [48,76,99,103,104,105].

CHAPTER 2

CONCEPTS OF IS&R BASED ON AUTOMATIC CLASSIFICATION

2.1 <u>Classification Parameters</u>

The initial goal of classifying documents is to group "like" documents together into categories. The documents (or document surrogates) are then placed near each other to facilitate retrieval. In a conventional library the documents are placed on the same or adjoining shelves. In an automated library the document surrogates (plus room for additions) are placed into convenient units of memory such as cylinders on a disk or magnetic strip or card. These units which include categories of information will be called <u>cells</u> (sometimes called "buckets" [23,28,62]).

It is desirable to have a quantitative measure of the "likeness" of documents. In a collection of documents indexed with keywords, such a measure is supplied by the number of keywords common to two documents. Extending this notion, a measure of the quality of a classification system is how well the classification algorithm minimizes the average number of different keywords in a cell. Definitions of parameters pertinent to this concept are presented in Table 2-1.

Figure 2-1 shows the bounds on N_{k0} , the average number of keys per cell. It must be greater than or equal

-15-

.

.

Parameter	Definition
Ny	Vocabulary size, total number of different keywords
Nd	Number of documents in the system
N _c	Number of cells in a given classification
Nkq	Average number of keys assigned per documents (i.e., average depth of indexing)
Nka	Average number of different keys per cell (this is the quantity to be minimized)
Nck	Average number of cells a given key is assigned to $= N_C \times N_{kC}$
	Ny
Ndo	Average number of documents per $cell = N_d/N_c$

Table 2-1

Definitions of Parameters

-16-

¥



N^{KG} = VACLERG NUMBER OF KEAR DEL CEJJ

Figure 2-1

Classification Parameters

to the larger of (a) N_{kd} , the average number of keys per document and (b) N_v/N_c , the vocabulary size divided by the number of cells. At the same time, N_{kc} must be less than or equal to the smaller of (c) N_v , the vocabulary size and (d) $N_{kd} \ge N_{dc}$, he number of keys per document hultiplied by the number of documents per cell. Thus the average number of keys per cell for any given number of cells must fall within the parallelogram of Figure 2-1.

The diagonal dashed line represents the approximate region of the expected plot of N_{kC} vs. N_{C} for a good classification system. This expectation has been arrived at by past experiments [3,77] and those described in this paper. The actual path of this curve depends not only on the classification algorithm but also upon the collection itself. For example, if all keywords were unique, the curve would follow the upper boundary regardless of the classification algorithm used. Likewise, for any real collection of documents, it would be very unlikely for the curve to even approach the lower boundary.

An interesting point to consider is that Fig. 2-1 shows that serial and inverted files can be considered as special cases of classification. A serial file would have $N_c = 1$ and $N_{kc} = N_v$, thereby occurring at the upper left corner of the diagram. Here, all the documents are in one cell which is searched serially. An inverted file appears at the opposite corner with $N_c = N_d$ and $N_{kc} = N_{kd}$.

-18-

Now each cell contains only one document as in an inverted file.

2.2 <u>Advantages c A Posteriori, Hierarchical, Automatic</u> <u>Classification Systems for On-Line Retrieval Systems</u>

Most IS&R systems do not use classification at all. Of those that do, many assign multiple categories to each document and use these categories in place of index terms (example: Universal Decimal Classification, see Freeman [51,52] and Freeman and Atherton [53,54]) or use a unique category assigned to a document as an additional index term. The full potential of classification as an adjunct to indexing has not as yet been approached. The following sections discuss what can be done through the use of the proper type of classification.

2.2.1 Automatic Classification: Directory Size Reduction

The magnitude of the inverted file directory was shown in the previous chapter. The use of automatic classification are reduce the size of this directory by more than an order of magnitude. This is done by forming an inverted file directory on the cells, rather than on the individual documents. It is true that once a cell whose keys satisfy the query has been located, a search must then be made in the cell for applicable documents. However, this is not as much of a hardship as one might think because of the following effects:

- Cell access time is generally much greater than transmission time. Therefore, it is not very costly to read the contents of an entire cell if one has to access the cell for one or more documents anyhow.
- Grouping logical document records together into larger physical records can provide significant storage savings.
- 3) Considerable transmission and processing time (plus, of course, memory costs) are saved by manipulating much shorter directory lists.
- 4) Memory accesses can be reduced. This is covered in Section 2.2.5 of this paper.

In order to demonstrate the order of magnitude reduction in directory size, consider the sample conditions presented in Section 1.3. The expected N_{kc} vs. N_c curves are shown in Figure 2-2 along with their respective parellelograms. The circles represent numbers of cells chosen for this example. The actual number of cells in an IS&R system will be decided upon by a trade-off between a number of factors including:

- Cell size should be a convenient multiple or sub-multiple of a suitable storage unit.
- The fewer the cells the smaller the directory and the fewer the number of directory words which have to be brought into high speed



 $N_{kc} = Average Keys per Cell$

-21 -

storage for each request.

- 3) The more cells there are the fewer number of documents per cell and hence the shorter the search through each cell.
- 4) More cells mean fewer keys per cell. This increases the selectivity of each cell.

The appropriate numbers for the classified files are given in Table 2-2. This is begau on 10,000 and 50,000 cells (N_c) or 100 and 200 documents per cell (N_{do}) for the two cases respectively. The order of magnitude reduction in directory size (10⁷ to 5 x 10⁸ compared with 10^6 to 2.5 x 10⁷) and in words brought from secondary to primary storage (10⁴ to 5 x 10⁵ compared with 10³ to 2.5 x 10⁴) is evident by comparison of Tables 1-2 and 2-2.

2.2.2 Automatic, A Posteriori: Flexible

All of the well-known classification systems of today are <u>a priori</u> systems. In other words, the categories and sub-categories were decided upon on the basis of some "natural" divisions of knowledge and then the documents were (and still are) placed into these categories. Some problems with this traditional point of view are:

> Few areas of knowledge can be divided in a truly "natural" sense. For example, should biochemistry be a sub-division of biology or of chemistry? The answer to this might depend

-22-

Dir	ect	tory:	Numbe	er
Nv	8	Lists in Automatic Classifi- cation Directory (1 list per term)	10 ⁴ to	5 x 10 ⁴
Nc	đ	Number of cells (Circles in Fig. 2-2)	104	5 x 10 ⁴
Nkc	r	Average number of keywords per cell (Fig. 2-2)	10 ²	5×10^2
N _{ck}	5	Average number of cells per keyword Average number of words in a directory list (1 computer word per entr") Words in directory = N _v x N _{ck}	10 ² 10 ⁶	5×10^2 2.5 x 10 ⁷
Ret	ri	eval:		
Nck	F	Coll references per key	10 ²	5×10^2
		Directory words brought from Secondary to Primary Storage = N _{ck} x keys per query (item E. Table 1-1)	10 ³	2.5×10^4

Table 2-2

Illustration of Magnitude of Directory and Retrieval with Automatic Classification

-23-

upon the rest of the collection (i.e., whether it is mainly biological or chemical in nature).

- 2) Overlapping of disciplines is increasing.
- 3) The classification schedules of <u>a priori</u> systems require significant effort to be kept up to date. The Universal Decimal Classification is an example of one with many outdated structures [54].
- 4) New areas of knowledge must fit into the existing schedules. This results in highly artificial hierarchies of knowledge. Figure 2-3 shows that in the Dewey decimal classification. electrical engineering is considered a subset of mechanical engineering. It is clear that this came about historically, and not because of today's view of the subdivision of knowledge.
- 5) Specialized libraries make use of small portions of existing schedules. For instance, the average technical library which uses the Dewey decimal classification probably has 90 percent or more of its documents filed in the 500 (pure science) or 600 (technology) divisions [1⁻²]. One effect of this is very deep indexing, such as 621.3841361 for Communication

-24-

000	Generalities	Г	Ĺ	ſ
00	Philosophy and related disciplines	† 610	Medical sciences	♦ 621 Mechanical engineering L
200	Religion	620	Ergineering	<pre>621.3 Electrical, electronic, L electromagnetic eng.</pre>
300	The social sciences	630	Agriculture	621.38 Electronic and communi- cation engineering
00+	Language	079	Domestic arts and sciences	621.384 Radio- and microwaye communication
500	Pure sclences	650	Business	621.3841 General principles
200	Technology (Applied sciences)	660	Chemical technology	<pre>621.38413 Specific instru- bents and apparatus</pre>
200	The arts	670	Manufactures	621.384136 Receivers
008	Literature and rhetoric	680	Assembled and final products	▼ 621.3841361 Instruments
006	General geography. history, etc.	690	Buildings	

Figure 2-3

Dewey Decinal Classification Schedule [41]

-25-

instruments [41].

6) Existing classification trees usually involve at least ten and as many as several thousand alternatives at each decision node. Recent studies have shown that the optimum number of alternatives at each node is usually (depending on certain parameters) considerably less than ten [103,104,138,139].

Our needs for information are changing, therefore our classification schedules must be capable of changing. In an automatic, <u>a posteriori</u> classification system, the categories are decided upon <u>after</u> all the documents have been indexed. In this way, the resulting system is specifically designed for a particular collection at a particular point in time. If there are significant changes in the collection, the system can be automatically reorganized to fully reflect the current status of the collection.

A major objection to automatically derived classification categories is that they might be different from those decided upon by human beings. However, the quality of a system should be measured by its convenience to the 'user, and not by how the system is originated. Besides, who knows that the human is right, and not the machine?

-26-

2.2.3 Hierarchical, On-Line: Browsable

In "The Conceptual Foundations of Information Systems", Borko [18] notes:

> "The user searches for items that are interesting, original, or stimulating. No one can find these for him; he must be able to browse through the data himself. In a library, he wanders among the shelves picking up documents that strike his fancy. An automated information system must provide similar capabilities."

The ability to browse through parts of a collection should be an essential portion of every IS&R system. There are many times when one has only a vague idea of the type of document desired. Browsing can help channel pseudo-random thoughts into a direct line towards the information actually desired.

Effective browsing demands a hierarchical classification system in order to enable one to start with broad categories and work towards specifics. Automatic classification can produce such hierarchical sets of categories. In <u>a priori</u> systems, nodes are <u>given</u> names and index numbers. However, in <u>a posteriori</u> systems the node names are generated automatically and consist of the set of keywords which appear in <u>all</u> the nodes directly beneath (thinking of the hierarchy as an inverted tree) the node in question. This resulting set of keywords can be considered an "abstract" [97] of the knowledge contained beneath that node in the tree. If a set of keywords is too large, humans or preferably automatic

-27-

processes can be employed to condense the set and provide a suitable title for the node.

Naturally, automated browsing can only be effective in on line systems through man-machine interaction. The user can enter a node through a conjunction of keywords. The system would then display the nodes beneath the original one as well as some statistics, such as how many documents there are beneath each node or how many documents contain each displayed keyword. When the user selects a branch, the cycle repeats with the new node. If desired, one could backtrack up the hierarchy or jump to completely different sections of it. Once the user has narrowed his search, he can demand retrieval of some or all of the documents by specifying keywords and/ or categories.

Another way of browsing in a classified set of documents is to start at the very bottom. Assume one has a specific query in mind and upon submitting it to the system, obtains only one document. If this is insufficient one could broaden the search by requesting the display of other documents in the category of the one retrieved. Since these documents are close in content to the c 'ginal, they might also be satisfactory or their keywords might suggest ways for the user to refine his query in order to retrieve other documents of interest.

None of these modes of browsing could be utilized

-28-

by files with strict serial or inverted file organization.

2.2.4 Hierarchical: Further Directory Size Reduction

A small hierarchy is illustrated in Figure 2-4. The keywords are represented by the letters A - H and the nodes 2, 3, and 4 are assumed to be terminal nodes or cells. The directory for the inverted file on cells, called the key-to-cell table, has 15 entries. Figure 2-5 illustrates the hierarchy effect presented in the previous section. Here, the keywords A, B, and C have moved up to node 1 because all one nodes beneath node 1 contained them. At the same time these keywords were deleted from the lower nodes. Now, the key-to-node table has only 9 entries.

This example illustrates a further reduction in directory size via use of a key-to-node table. Based on experiments to be described later in this paper, this reduction seems to be on the order of about 10-15 percent. This reduction is applied to

- (a) the amount of memory required for the directory.
- (b) the number of directory words which must be brought into main storage for each query,
- and (c) the number of directory words which must be processed for each query.

These benfits are obtained at the cost of increased processing for each directory word. In the example of Figure 2-5, keyword A points to node 1 and keyword G to

-29-









-30-

node 4. A query involving the conjunction of A and G should indicate node 4. Thus the query decoding program must realize that node 4 is under node 1 in the hierarchy. Proper program design on suitable computers should minimize this task.

2.2.5 On-Line Retrievals: Memory Accesses Reduction

Most mass storage devices have two components to the time required to retrieve a record. The larger component is the time required for the read mechanism to approach the vicinity of the desired information (or vice-versa). This is called the access time and is itself made up of two components, motion access and latency (usually averaging one-half revolution of the recording media). The smaller component of the retrieval time is the actual data transmission time. Typical characteristics of some mass storage devices are shown in Table 2-3. Comparing the total access times with the time required to transmit 2000 bytes, one sees factors ranging from 7 for the smaller devices up to 19 for the larger capacity memories. This illustrates two points:

- Once the access time has been "spent," it costs relatively little more to read additional data as long as another access time is not involved.
- 2) An appreciable time savings can be made by

-31 -

Device	Capacity (millions of bytes)	Data Rate (thousands of bytes/sec.)	Transmission Time-2000 Bytes (milliseconds)	Average Motion Access Time (milliseconds)
IBM 2311 Disk Storage Drive	7.25	156	12.8	75
IBM 2314 Direct Access Storage Pacility (8 disk packs)	pack: 29.17 total: 233.40	312	6.4	75
RCA 564 Disk Storage Unit	7.25	156	12.8	75
IBM 2321 Data Cell Drive (tape strips)	400°	55	36.4	350
RCA 568-11 Mass Storage Unit (RACE-magnetic cards)	536.9	02	28.6	508
		Table 2~	Ē	

(to be continued)

Characteristics of Typical Mass Scorage Devices [13,33,63,106]

,

-

. .

۱

Device	Average Latency = <u>}</u> revolution (milliseconds)	Total Access Time Random Records (milliseconds)	Approximate Cost / Byte (cents)
IBM 2311 Disk Storage Drive	12.5	87.5	• 35
IBM 2314 Direct Access Storage Pacility (8 disk pack)	12.5	87.5	.10
RCA 564 Disk Storage Unit	12.5	87.5	• 35
IBM 2321 Data Cell Drive (tape strips)	25*	375	.033
RCA 568-11 Mass Storage Unit (RACE-magnetic cards)	30*	538	. 026
*If an entlr / track 1:	s read, these times may	r be omitted.	

1

Table 2-3 (continued) Characteristics of Typical Mass Storage Devices [13,33,63,106]

-3**3-**
reaucing the required number of memory accesses.

These points are very pertinent to on-line systems because the lack of the ability to batch queries leads to a large number of memory accesses. Automatic classification takes advantage of item (1) by grouping like documents into cells which are segments of memory (tracks, cylinders, ecc.) which do not r uire more than one memory access. Thus, it costs little extra in time to retrieve an entire cell than it would to retrieve a single document.

In addition, classification reduces the number of memory accesses required (item (2) above) by the very fact that the documents in a given cell are close to each other in content. This "likeness" increases the probability that mult! le retrievals for a given query would appear in the same cell. This in turn reduces the number of cells accesses per query arl hence the number of memory accesses required.

This reduction in memory accesses can be translated into greater on-line capacity for a system. Alternatively, it might speed operations up enough to justify slower, but less costly (see Table 2-3) mass storage devices.

-34-

2.3 Contributions of the Dissertation

The overall accomplishments of this dissertation are:

- 1) Definition of some of the problems involved in automated large-scale information storage and retrieval systems.
- Provision of a superior method of solution for these problems.
- 3) Demonstration of the feasibility and advantages of this solution.

The methodology on which this solution is based is that of automatic classification of the document collection. Feasibility is demonstrated by automatically classifying a file of 50,000 document descriptions. The advantages of automatic classification are demonstrated by establishing methods for measuring the quality of classification systems and applying these measures to a number of different classification strategies. By indexing the 50,000 documents by independent methods, it is shown that these advantages are not dependent upon the indexing method used.

The advantages demonstrated are:

- 1) Automaticity.
- 2) Flexibility.
- 3) Browsability.
- 4) Reduction in storage space.

-35-

5) Reduction in retrieval time.

7

-36-

,

.

CHAPTER 3

LITERATURE REVIEW

3.1 Content of this Chapter

The main body of this chapter is concerned with a critical review of prior publications in the area of automatic classification theories and experiments. However, because of the importance of indexing and its close ties with classification, a descriptive section on indexing is included. Another reason for including a review of indexing efforts is that in preparing one of the indexes for the experimental file used for this dissertation, the author utilized a form of automatic indexing (see Appendix A).

3.2 General Critique of Prior Experiments

There is one item which has been remarkably constant in all research on automatic classification to date (the present study and the work leading up to it excluded). That is the lack of experiments on a significantly large data base. The largest corpus used for automatic classification experiments reported in the literature contains about one thousand documents (see Section 3.3). It is difficult to imagine how one could obtain a reasonable number of significant categories, much less a reasonable hierarchy, with so few documents (most experiments

-37-

were done on fewer that 400 documents). The current experiments have clearly shown the need for large-scale experiments. For example, it has been found (reported in Chapter 5 of this paper) that in a certain aspect, based on 2500 documents, an inverted file outperforms a classified file. If the experiments stopped there the results would have been in error, for the classified file caught up to and far surpassed the performance of the inverted file as the number of documents processed were increased to almost 50,000.

Classification takes a number of different forms. As stated previously, most classification systems are <u>a priori</u> and have humans do the classifying. The newer of these systems generally use categories as indexes, thereby placing a document in more than one category. These systems have come into being in order to overcome the disadvantages of the Dewey decimal classification. However, they nave only partially succeeded; and, in addition, have generally increased the notational complexity. Examples of such systems are the Colon Classification [6,107] and the Universal Decimal Classification [49,50, 52,53,54,115]. Reviews of these and other faceted classification schemes can be found in Vickery [146] and Taulbee [136].

In the realm of <u>automatic</u> classification, one can identify two levels of automation. One is the automatic

-38-

placement of documents into a priori categories. The other is the use of automated techniques to derive the classification categories (a posteriori) and then place the documents into these categories. Experiments have been performed on each of these levels, though it is felt that the latter is by far the more significant. The need for a good a posteriori automatic classification technique can be found in the literature. Altmann [2] notes that the potential users of a system under design demanded "browsability." In the absence of a decent automatic system, a new, a priori classification system was designed specifically for their collection. In designing a system for the Air Force, Debons, et al. [40] noted the limitations of all a priori classification systems and reluctantly decided that of the available systems, strict coordinate indexing, with no classification was the route to take. Lefkovitz, et al. [78,80,143] started using a posteriori automatic classification in a large-scale real-time chemical information system but abandoned it to inverted files due to the lack of data on the quality of automatic classification on large files.

Very few experiments have been performed on hierarchical <u>a rosteriori</u> classification systems. A rotable exception is the work of Doyle [42,43]. As stated ireviously, a hierarchy is required in order to have full browsing capabilities. In a 1964 review of the state of

-39-

the art of IS&R systems, Arnovich, et al. $\lfloor 4 \rfloor$ did not consider the possibility of hierarchical, <u>a posteriori</u> classification.

A major obstacle to the development of any type of classification system is measurement of quality. Why design a system if there is no way to tell if it is better or worse than others? Until the present set of experiments, most classification systems were measured by one or more of the following methods:

- (a) relevance assessments of documents in categories with respect to a few search requests,
- (b) were documents placed into the same categories a human classifier would have placed them?,
- (c) are <u>a posteriori</u> categories the same as <u>a priori</u>, human-organized categories?,
- (d) do the categories "look good"? (subjective criterion).

Relevance assessment (a) of documents to requests should not be used in testing classification techniques. This use of relevance confuses classification with indexing. With the use of this measure, one cannot separate the quality of indexing from the quality of classifying and is more likely to be measuring the former. Secondly, the value of relevance and precision ratios being used in any of the ways they are today is open to question. A number of papers have been written pointing out the

shortcomings of the "pseudo-mathematical" use of these ratios [34,35,45,71,121,133,135].

Items (b) and (c) above assume some degree of a priori categories. In some experiments the categories are set up a posteriori on part of the collection and used to automatically classify the rest of the collection. In other cases the categories are set up a priori by humans. In either case, human judgment of "correct" document classification or "correct" category content is required. This is undesirable for two reasons. Firstly, humans are not terribly consistent in indexing or classifying documents [17, 93, 122]. Secondly, the goals of automatic classification are to serve the user as efficiently as possible and not to conform the system to preconceived ideas of categories of knowledge. It might be the case that these are one and the same, but this judgment must await experimental verification before it can be accepted.

Measure (d) above can be dismissed as vague, inconsistent, and not readily amenable to verification.

One attempt at an objective measure of classification can be found in Doyle [43]. Here, a collection of time-ordered items (daily work records and diaries) and portions of documents was classified. The criterion used was how well the categories could isolate continuous segments of time and the together parts of the same documents.

-41-

One could not do direct extrapolation of these results to a more usual collection of documents, but it is a start towards objective measurements. Unfortunately, the collection consisted of only 100 items.

The measurement techniques used for this dissertation are explained later. However, for comparison with the above they will be briefly described here. These measures can be applied to any classification scheme (see Chapter 4 for five schemes to which they were applied) without human judgment. As described in Section 2.1, a count of the average number of discrete keywords per category yields a measure (to be minimized) of the "likeness" of documents in a category. In addition, if search requests are applied to a system (165 requests were used in this set of experiments), the number of categories looked at as well as the number of documents searched in these categories should be minimized. These measures can be used to compare the quality of two or more classification systems. In addition, the plot of keys per category versus number of categories could be thought of as an absolute measure, using the diagonal line of Fig. 2.1 as a reference line. However, this must be tempered by the fact that different collections probably have different relative minima for the average keys per cell. Therefore, for best measurements, experiments must be done on the same or similar files.

-42-

One of the reasons generally given for using few documents in an experiment is that automatic classification of large numbers of documents requires much time and/or high-speed memory (which can be converted into time via use of secondary storage) and that one or both of these factors are not available or cost too much to justify. Experiments are then performed with few documents but with full realization that actual systems would incur great expense in trying to classify large numbers of documents by the experimental methods [73]. In most automatic clas: fication systems being considered today (clustering types), classification time is proportional to the square, or even the cube, of the number of documents in the system. This is because of the need to compare every document (or partial category) with every other document (or partial category) or to generate and manipulate matrixes whose sides are proportional to the number of documents and/or the number of discrete keywords in the system (see Doyle [44], "Breaking the Cost Barrier in Automatic Classification"). This means that the cost of classification per document goes up at least linearly with the number of documents. Considering collections numbering in the millions of documents, it is evident that systems with the above characteristics are unacceptable.

There are two systems which are known to break

-43-

this N_d^2 effect. One is proposed (discussed on page 50) by Doyle [44] and the other is presented in this dissertation. Both are hierarchic, <u>a posteriori</u> classification systems which work from the top (all the documents) down (to the categories). In both, the time proportionality factor (N_d documents) is approximately N_dlogN_d, where the logarithmic base is the number of branches at each node of the hierarchy.

The cost involved with processing millions of documents eliminates the application of more sophisticated (i.e., theoretical) and/or deterministic techniques towards the problems of automatic classification. Few would doubt the possibilities of translating the problems of automatic classification into the realm of automata or linear programming theory. However, the practicalities of millions of different documents with tens of thousands of discrete keywords and tens of millions of keyword appearances eliminates the use of these otherwise attractive-looking devices.

Before the examination of particular automatic classification schemes, a word should be said about another type of classification. This is classifying, grouping, or relating index terms to aid retrieval but not to be used to group documents. These schemes could have merit in certain cases, but are not of direct interest here. Examples can be found in [45,56,74,75,79,114,130,154].

-44-

The most extensive of these studies was done by Zimmerman [154] who automatically classified the keywords in 25000 document descriptions into Exclusive and Inclusive groups. However, possibly due to the use of only 85 keywords, his results are not very encouraging for the future of this type of classification.

3.3 Automatic Classification

Table 3-1 (a-d) summarizes some significant facts about previous automatic classification experiments. This table and the cited references (plus the following discussion) are presented in lieu of a detailed description of each classification algorithm and experiment. Many reviews are available which describe the actual algorithms used to set up the categories or the statistical processes used to classify the documents [16,59,72,73,136,147], but none summarize the vital statistics for more than a very few experiments. Other, more general, reviews of automatic classification are also available [19,128,129] imbedded in reviews of broader areas of interest.

Lance and Williams [72,73] divide <u>a posteriori</u> tlassification strategies into hierarchical systems and clustering systems. They further subdivide hierarchical systems into agglomerative methods and divisive methods. In agglomerative methods (the only type they consider) the hierarchy is formed by combining documents, groups of

-45-

Source	Maron [84]	Borko [15]	Borko and Bernick [20]	Williams [150]
Year of Fublication	1961	1962	1963-64	1963
Related Pubs. ¹	;	1 1	[21]	1
Corpus Size ²	247/85	618	243/372	300/83
Number of Keywcrds	06	90	60	307
Number of Groups	32	4. <u>10</u> .18	21	20
A Posterior1? Hierarchical:	NO N	YES NO	YES NO	NO
Name of Classification	5	Factor Analysis	Factor Analysis	Discriminant Methoâ
Main Concept in Classification	statistical	XII 210	mstrix	statistical
Corpus Topic	$computers^3$	Fsy hology	Computers3	Computers3
Criterion ⁴	(q)	(c)	(q)	(q)
Automatic Indexing?	YES	YES	YES	LES
Indexed Text	Abstracts	Abstracts	Åbstracts	Abstracts

NI- PALL CHARTER AT MEN AMARAGE AND A SATISFIC AND A MARKED AND A SATISFIC AND A SATIS

Table 3-1a

Automatic Cinculia Con Experiments

ļ

Source	Bonner [14]	Borko [17]	Doyle [42]	Dale and Dale [37]
Year of Publication	1964	1964	1964	1965
Related Pubs.1	8	1	[44.148]	[38]
Corpus Size ²	350	659/997	100	260
Number of Keywords	18	150	٢	06
Number of Groups	3. 4	11	1-100	8, 19
A Posteriorl? Hiererchical?	YES No	YES No	YES YES	Y ES No
Name of Classification	Clustering	Factor Analysis	Ward grouping	Clumping
Main Concept in Classification	graphical	matrix	comparative	graphical
Corpus Topic	Medical symptoms	Psy chology	German affairs	Computers3
Criterion ⁴	(q)	(৭)	(q)	(8)
Automatic Indexing?	NO	YES	NO	YES
Indexed Text	! •	Abstructs	8 7	Abstracts

Table 3-1b

Automatic Classification Experiments

•

-47-

Source	Atherton and Borko [4]	Atherton and Borko [4]	Doyle [43]	Rocchio [110
Year of Publication	1965	1965	1965	1966
Related Pubs. ¹	8	ł	[148]	[57,82,116]
Cor pus Size ²	77	350	100	405
Number of Keywords	96	145	6	1404
Number of Groups	Ŋ	∞.	1-100	20, 30, 40
A Posterior1? Hierarchical?	YES No	YES NO	X ES Y ES	YES NO
Name of Classification	Fa ctor Analysis	Fa ctor Analysis	Ward grouping	Clustering
Main Concept in Classification	matrix	metrix	comparative	graphical
Corpus Topic	Nuclear physicists	Nuclear	Time-ordered itens	Computers3
Criterion ⁴	(q)	(q)	time groups	(B)
Automatic Indexing?	2	~	NO	YES
Indexed Text	Description of work	Search requests	1	Abstracts
		Table 3-1c		

Automatic Classification Experiments

- 84 -

.

Sugar 1

Source	Perriens and Williams [93]	Sparck Jones and Needham [127]	NOTES
Year of Publication	1967	1968	These expand the theory, pre- sent partial results, or are
Related Pubs. ¹	[151]	[88,89,90,	extensions of the described experiments.
Corpus Size ²	1022/89.673	165 ¹⁴⁰ 2.	Number of items actually used.
Number of Keywords	180	641	where A/B 18 shown; A = number of documents used
Number of Groups	6	2	to set up categories or to obtain criteria for <u>a</u>
A Posterior17 Hierarchical7	N0	Y ES No	<pre>prior1 caregories, B = number of documents automatically classified.</pre>
Name of Classification	D1scriminant Method	Clumping 3.	Used same basic corpus of 405 abstracts from IRE PGEC, March,
Main Concept in Classification	statistical	graphical 4.	June, and September, 1939. See Section 3.2 for definitions
Corpus Topic	Broadcast items News articles	Aeronautics	of criteria (a), (b), (c), and (d).
Criterion ⁴	(٩)	(B)	
Automatic Indexing?	YES	NO	
Indexed Text	Items	:	

1.1

ł

Table 3-1d

Automatic Classification Experiments

۲

documents, and groups of groups of documents until all documents are in one large group: the entire collection itself. The hierarchy being thus formed, all that remains is to select some criterion, such as category size, by which one cuts off the bottom of the hierarchy, thereby producing categories. Experiments using such a method were performed by Doyle [42,43] using the Ward grouping program [148]. Prywes [97,98,99] has also devised a system of this type. Wolfberg [153] has done some preliminary work on this algorithm, but because of computational difficulties with large collections, no large-scale experiments have yet been performed.

Divisive techniques have long been thought the realm of philosophers and other designers of <u>a priori</u> breakdowns of knowledge. With this technique, one starts with the entire collection and successively subdivides it until appropriately sized categories are obtained. Doyle [44] has proposed a system of this type (see Dattola [39] for preliminary experiments). However, this system requires some <u>a priori</u> categories as a starting point at each level of classification. Whether or not this can be overcome (it probably can) remains to be seen.

The algorithm used (among others) in this paper called "CLASFY" - is also of the hierarchical divisive type, but is of a self-starting variety. Previous experiments performed during the development of CLASFY

-50-

• are summarized in Table 3-2. For completeness, the present experiments using CLASFY are summarized in Table 3-3.

Clustering systems involve a wide variety of classification techniques which seek to group index terms or documents with high association factors together into "clusters", "clumps", or "factors" without trying to obtain a hierarchy. Some examples of experiments with some of these methods are shown in Table 3-1. Most of these methods require matrix manipulation, though it should be added that the precise manner of these manipulations varies widely with the particular scheme used. Another scheme of thi. _eneral type is latent class analysis, proposed by Baker [7,8]. This method can utilize correlations of triplets or larger sets of index terms as well as pairs of terms as utilized by the other methods. There have been no reports of experiments using latent class analysis.

Price and Schiminovich [96] have recently manually simulated automatic clustering of 240 physics documents using bibliographic citations instead of keywords as the basis for the clustering algorithm. Even though this technique might be savisfactory under certain limited conditions, because of the variability of authors in citing references it is doubtful that this could be used as a general method. The quality oriterion used in the above experiment was equivalent to (c) of Section 3.2.

-51-

Source	Angell [3]	Lefkovitz and Angell [77]	NOTE
Year of Publication	1966	1966	5. Produced by random number generation.
Related Pubs.	[26]	[31]	
Corpus Size	2500	000	
Number of Keywords	500	6000	
Number of Groups	1-49	20	
<u>A Posteriuri?</u> Hierarchical?	YES YES	YES YES	
Name of Classification	CLASFY	CLASFY	
Main Concept in Classification	mult1-pass, comparat1ve	multi-pass, comparative	
Corpus Topic	(artificial ₅ surrogates) ⁵	Aerospace	
Criterion	description redundancy vs. random categories	none	
Automatic Indexing?		NO	
Indered Text		1	
	Table	3-2	
	Prior Experimen	its Using CLASFY	
•			

Source	Litofsky	Lttofsky	Li tof sky
Year of Publication	1969	1969	1969
Related Pubs.	i	8	ŀ
Corpus Size	2254	46821	46942
Number of Keywords	2557	8044	13302
Number of Groups	1-216	1-1284	1-1183
A Postericr1? Hierarchical?	YES YES	Y ES Y ES	YES YES
Name of Classification	CLASFY	CLASFY	CLASFY others were inves- tigated but were
Main Concept in Classification	mult1-pass。 comparat17e	multi-pass. comparative	sound to be inter- multi-pass, icr to CLASFY comparative
Corpus Topic	Nuclear	Nuclear	Nuclear
Criterion	Comparison with (including a <u>pri</u> words in carego categories looke	four other (plue lor1) for each f ries and, via 16 ed at and documen	s variants) classification schemes ile with respect to minimizing key- 5 search requests, minimizing nts searched.
Automatic Indexing?	NO	NO	YES

Table 3-3

Titles

ł

9

Indexed Text

Summary of Present Experiments

-53-

Some other papers of interest to automatic classification are: 0°Connor [91] (an "old" article on classification designed for peek-a-boo cards), Chien and Preparata [28] (file organization <u>after</u> automatic classification), Soergel [124] (highly theoretical - doubtful practical application), Nagy [87] (application of various automatic classification techniques to pattern recognition), and Sokal [125] (numerical taxonomy, or, the use of automatic techniques in biological classification).

3.4 Indexing and Automatic Indexing

Many more experiments have been carried out on indexing than on classification for automated IS&R systems. In addition, the indexing experiments were generally designed to be much more effective in selecting good indexing systems than were the classification experiments in selecting good classification systems. For example, out of 26 index evaluation projects reported in tabular form by Bourne [22]. 21 of them involved comparative evaluations of from two to as many as about 15 different indexing schemes, some automatic and some not. Stevens [128] presents a good state-of-the-art report on automatic indexing and related problems as of early 1965. More recent reviews of automatic indexing are also available [9,19,108]. Henderson [59] recently gathered informative abstracts of a number of papers dealing with IS&R systems

-54-

with particular emphasis on those dealing with indexing.

Once again, a significant deficiency in most automatic indexing experiments is the small collections upon which corplusions are based. A notable exception to this are the experiments of Guiliano and Jones [55] where collections of 10,000 documents were used. Other deficiencies of automatic indexing experiments are similar to some of those (particularly the notion of relevance) described in Section 3.2 for automatic classification.

Since this paper is not directly concerned with indexing, specific indexing projects will not be reviewed. Instead, a few words will be said about comparative indexing experiments, especially those pertaining to the type of automatic indexing described in Appendix A.

-55-

Salton has found that, in general, for his test collection: detailed manual indexing (over 30 terms per document) is slightly better than the automatic indexing techniques used, indexing on abstracts is better than on title alone. and use of a thesaurus involving synonym recognition is more effective than word stems which is slightly better than deleting only suffix "s" and common words.

Other experiments have been performed comparing indexing by title words vs. abstract words [68,109] and title words (usually KWIC, keyword-in-context) vs. manual indexes [1,12,24,29,69]. The general consensus is that titles of technical articles are sufficiently descriptive to be used for automatic indexing but that abstracts would probably serve somewhat better. These results (including those of project SMART) were used in semi-automaticlly indexing almost 50,000 documents (see Appendix A) used in the current experiments.

CHAPTER 4

EXPERIMENTAL CLASSIFICATION STRATEGIES

4.1 Introduction

This chapter contains descriptions of the various classification algorithms used in these experiments. The classification experiments themselves are described in the next chapter.

Five different algorithms were studied. Three of these are <u>a posteriori</u>, one <u>a priori</u> and one random, for comparison. Of the three <u>a posteriori</u> systems, only one is basically of a hierarchical nature (CLASFY). This system was studied with numerous variations of parameters and, as shall be seen, input orderings. It was found to be the best among those investigated. Because of the time required for processing of the large files, much of the parameter optimization was done on the small keyword file. In actual system operation the time required to classify a large file (assuming processing time increases no faster than $N_d logN_d$ - see Chapter 3) is not so important because the classification would be performed once and not repeated until a substantial number of new documents have entered the system.

9

In all of the systems studied, a document acquired between classifications or memory reorganizations would be placed into a cell based on the original concept

-57-

of the particular classification system in question.

All CLASFY processing was done on an IBM 7040 computer in MAF. All other processing was done on an IBM 360/65 computer in PL/I.

4.2 <u>A Hierarchical Classification Algorithm (CLASFY)</u>

The original version of the primary classification algorithm under consideration here was conceived by Dr. David Lefkovitz [76*] and was programmed by Angell [3] in MAP on an IBM 7040 computer. Since then it has been used to automatically classify a document file for the Air Force [31,77]. In addition, it was used for a while in an experimental chemical IS&R system [78,80,143] but was discontinued because of lack of information about its performance on large files. However, until now, no means was available for measuring the quality of this algorithm. In the course of the current work, the above algorithm was improved and evaluated, and then compared with other classification systems.

4.2.1 Description of the Algorithm

CLASFY is a hierarchical classification algorithm of the divisive type. That is, one starts with the entire collection and successively partitions it into smaller and smaller groups until a group size criterion is met. These final groups are called cells and are the actual categories into which the documents are placed.

Appendix B.

-58-

Each node is treated independently of the others. In other words, the algorithm is first applied to the entire collection. This results in partitioning the collection into N groups, represented by nodes in the classification tree. The selection of an appropriate node stratification number, N (i.e., number of branches out of a node or number of groups into which each node is partitioned) is discussed in Section 4.2.4.1. The algorithm is then reapplied to each of the resulting N nodes yielding N additional groups (assuming a constant stratification number) for each of these nodes. By now the collection has been divided into N^2 mutually exclusive groups of documents. This is continued until a size criterion, such as number of documents per group or number of computer words per group is met for each resulting group. Because collections are not completely homogeneous, the size criterion will generally be met at different tree levels for different portions of the classification tree. Therefore, in general, the resulting tree will not be a "regular" tree, terminating throughout at the same level.

Each node is represented by the keyword surrogates of the documents at that node and by the keyword vocabulary made up of the union of the keywords of these surrogates. The algorithm (operating at any given node) is based on three principles.

> 1) The keyword vocabulary is to be partitioned into some number of groups such that every

-59-

document description (of the documents at that node) is represented in <u>at least</u> one of the resulting groups.

- The groups should be constructed such that each document description appears in as <u>few</u> groups as possible.
- The number of keywords in each group should be roughly equal.

It should be noted that if principle 3) was not included, the solution to 1) and 2) would be to place all documents into one group. Of course, this would not result in any partitioning. The word "roughly" in principle 3) is executed by defining a sensitivity factor, E. An attempt is made to allow the number of keywords in each group to differ from those of any other group by no more than E (this can not always be done). Further discussion of the sensitivity factor can be found in Section 4.2.4.2.

Even though a document description may appear in more than one resulting group, it is assigned to only one of these groups (see the actual algorithm below).

The algorithm itself consists of a three ass process. That is, at each node, the keyword surrogates of the documents at that node are linearly scanned three times (actually, the third scan does not look at all the documents and, in fact, at times includes few or no documents). Looking at the entire tree, this means that the entire collection of N_d documents is scanned linearly in three passes at each tree level. Since the time required for linear scans varies in proportion to the number of documents and the number of levels varies with the logarithm of the number of documents, it can be seen where $N_d \log N_d$ (where the logarithmic base is N, the stratification number) was arrived at for the proportionality factor for classification time (see Section 3.2).

In the following description of the classification algorithm for CLASFY. N represents the stratification Number, E the sensitivity factor, and D a particular document description (i.e., keyword surrogate). Figure 4-1 presents a macro-flowchart of CLASFY. For more detailed flowcharts of the original version of CLASFY, see Angell [3].

PASS 1

This pass partitions the keyword vocabulary of a node into N non-exclusive groups by adding the keywords of each document, one at a time, to one of the N groups.

- Number the resulting groups 1,2,3...N. Initially, all groups have no keywords. The file is positioned at the beginning.
- The next description, D, is read. Denote the group which contains the most keywords of D, group 1. If there are two or more such groups,



MACRO-FLONCHART OF CLASFY

-62-

denote the one with the fewest distinct keywords as group 1. If there are still two or more groups, arbitrarily select the one with the lowest group number as group 1.

3) Let the number of keywords in group i be denoted n_1 and the number of keywords of D <u>not</u> in group i (i.e., the number of keywords which would have to be added to group i if D were included in that group) be denoted as a_1 . The following inequality is tested for j = 1, 2...N, $j \neq 1$:

 $(n_1 + a_1) \leq (n_j + a_j) + E$. If true, that is, if the new size of group 1 is no more than E greater than the potential new size of any other group, the keywords of D are added (union) to the keywords of group 1. Otherwise, set 1 = j (that j for which the above expression is not true) and continue the above test on the remainder of the groups.

4) If this is the last document, return to the beginning of the file and go on to Pass 2. If, not, go to item 2) of this pass.

It can be seen that this process guarantees that the keywords of every document description are included in <u>at least</u> one group. However, no documents have been assigned to any group.

-63-

PASS 2

This bass assigns those documents whose descriptions appear in only one group to that specific group. Documents with descriptions in more than one group are deferred for Pass 3 processing.

- The next description, D, is read. If all the keywords of D appear in <u>only</u> one group, those keywords (of D) are flagged in that group and D is assigned to that group. The flagged keywords are <u>essential</u> because no other group contains all the keywords of D.
- 2) If the keywords of D appear in more than one group, no keywords are flagged and D is written on an intermediate file for Pass 3 processing. This indicates that a redundancy exists.
- 3) If this is the last document, position the intermediate file at the beginning and go on to Pass 3. If not, go to item 1) of this pass.

At this point, some of the documents have been assigned groups and some of the keywords in the groups have been flagged.

PASS 3

This pass of redundant descriptions from Pass 2 attempts to minimize description redundancies among the groups of keywords.

1) The next description, D, on the intermediate

-64-

file is read.

- 2) If the keywords of D are all flagged within at least one group, assign D to the first such group encountered (other methods can also be used to select which of these groups, if more than one, to which D should be assigned). If the keywords of D are not all flagged within any group, consider the groups which contain all the keywords of D. Of these, determine which one has the most keywords of D flagged (if more than one, arbitrarily choose the one with the lowest grop number). Assign D to that group and flag the remainder of the keywords of D in that group.
- 3) If this is the last document, processing is complete for this node. If not, go to item
 1) of this pass.

All documents have now been assigned groups. The Unflagged keywords in each group are redundant and are not contained in any document description in that group. These new nodes are now ready for repartitioning, if desired. When the cell criterion has been met by a particular group, it is considered to be a cell and the keys associated with that cell are the flagged keys of the group.

Figure 4-2 shows part of a classification via CLASFY of the large keyword file. Pertinent parts of the

-65-

CLASSIFICATION DATE	681017		
TOTAL ITEMS	004267. NDD	E. C00005	
PARTITIONS 051. E	15 0751 CELL SIZ	E_C00460 ITEMS	
KEYS	1 1 0080	141	
PHASE I CELL SHITCHE	ES00107_		
PHASE 2 REDUN DANCY	01544		
GROUP OIL NO.	OF KEYS 01166	NQ. OF ITEMS 00739	NODE 000022
GROUP 02 NC.	. OF KEYS 01021	NO. OF LIENS 00658	NODE 000023
GROUP 03 NO.	• OF KEYS 01085	NC. OF ITEAS 01725	NODE, C00024
GROUP 04	- DF_KEYS 01070	NO. DE ITENS 00752	400E 000023
GROUP 05 NO.	• . 0F . KEYS. 01157	NO. OF LITEMS 00393	NODE 000026
DISTRIBUTION JF KEYS	OVER GROUPS		BORE MEYS
04 00 185			
03 03 03 09 297		4	
01 01 720 101 AL 03 934		5	
		22 23 2	4 25 26
	Figure 4-2		
Fart of C	Classification Using C	ASH	

hierarchy are also shown. This particular node (number 5) contains 4267 documents (items) and N = 5, E = 75, and C = 460 documents. It should be noted that group 5 passes the size criterion (393 documents) and therefore is a terminal node (node 26), or cell.

4.2.2 Classification Example

The difficulty with presenting examples of classification is that systems such as CLASFY were designed for large numbers of documents. Their use on small collections will often produce poor classifications. With this in mind, the following example was chosen to illustrate aspects of the various classification algorithms, and not because "good" classifications will be produced.

A file of 14 document descriptions are displayed in Figure 4-3. The keywords of the documents were ordered and replaced by rank numbers as described in Section A.2. These integer keywords will be used as the document descriptors. This file will be classified with N = 2 and E = 0. The classification will be carried out on two levels, disregarding any cell criteria.

Figure 4-4 shows the three pass partitioning of the top node (14 documents). The keywords are shown in the order that they were added to the groups. Note that in Pass 3, documents D1 and D10 were added to group 1 and keywords 8 and 9 were found to be redundant and were

Document Name	Keywords	Integer Keywords
D1	A B	2 3
2ת	A C D	245
D3	ACF	246
D,†	AEF	276
D5	врк	351
D6	BC	3 4
D7	DMN	5 10 11
D8	ЕК	71
D9	FGH	6 12 13
D1 0	IJ	89
D11	JK	91
D12	IK	81
D1 3	K L	1 14
D14	MNO	10 11 15

Figure 4-3

A Sample File of Document Descriptions

-68-

Group		2	Group		8	Group	-	2
Keywords	20000000000000000000000000000000000000	で ま よ よ ち ち ち ち ち ち ち ち ち ち ち ち ち	Documents 1	00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	D2 D3 D6 D14	Keywords	11 00001000000000000000000000000000000	54500000 F 50
	1 8	15	Intermediate (redundant de	File	otlons)		148	
			Documents D10 D10			Documents	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	0000 00000 000000000000000000000000000
PASS 1			PASS 2			PASS 3		

PASS 1

Figure 4-4

PASS 3

Partition of Top Level, N = 2, E = 0

,

-69-
'deleted from group 2.

Each of the two groups of documents produced by the partitioning (see Pass 3, Fig. 4-4) are now successively partitioned to form a third level. The resulting three level binary tree is shown in Figure 4-5. The numbers in the boxes represent the keywords of the group which formed that node. This tree (but not the document groups) will be modified later on in this chapter in order to facilitate browsing.

If further partitioning were desired, some or all of the four groups of documents could be used as input to the next level partitioning. For example, if the maximum documents per cell was set at "hree, only Group I would be repartitioned, the rest becoming terminal nodes, or cells.

4.2.3 Unusual Situations

Two related situations which are not taken care of in the basic CLASFY algorithm were encountered in processing the large files.

The first can occur upon a proper combination of a relatively large sensitivity factor, relatively small number of documents (i.e., just above the cell criterion), and relatively small vocabulary of keywords contained in these documents. When these conditions allow, some of the N groups formed are empty. This occurs because, during

-70-



Figure 4-5

Classification Tree, 14 Documents, N = 2, E = 0

.

Pass 1 processing, the relation

 $(n_1 + a_1) \leq (n_j + a_j) + E$ can hold for <u>all</u> the remaining document's even though one or more of the n_j (number of keywords in group j) are zero. When this situation arises, the empty groups are ignored and are not counted in the total number of cells (even though they trivially pass the cell critierion).

A more serious situation occurs when this aforementioned condition is carried to extremes. That is, when all but one group is empty. This is a rare situation but is most likely to occur (and has in both large files) when the documents of a node have few keywords per document and there is a high degree of overlap between keywords. The best example of this is a set of identical document descriptions numbering more than the cell criterion. When this situation occurs, the classification process is endless, for each partitioning will result in one group of all the documents and N - 1 empty groups. The solution arrived at is when this is recognized by encountering N-1 empty descriptor groups at the end of Pass 1, to arbitrarily partition the node into N equally sized (if possible) groups of documents.

-72-

4.2.4 Discussion of Parameters

4.2.4.1 Stratification Numbers

The stratification (also called ramification) number of a node is the number of branches (partitions) leading out of that node. When searching for an optimum value for this number, a number of factors must be taken into account. Among these are:

- 1) What is the best number in relation to user efficiency of browsing through a hierarchy?
- 2) What is the best number in relation to minimizing the number of keywords per cell for any given number of cells?
- 3) How does the size and scope of the collection affect the optimum stratification number?

Another point to consider is the advisability of a fixed stratification number versus a varying one. For simplicity, in these experiments the stratification number was selected at the start of each classification and was not changed. Of course, the lower the stratification number, the deeper (more levels) the classification tree will be.

With reference to item 1) above, Prywes, et al. [103,104] have found that based on minimizing decision time, the node stratification number has a broad optimum at e (2.718...) Nore recently, Thompson, et al. [138,139]

-73-

have taken "window shift time" as well as "decision time" into account. Thompson defines these terms as:

> "Decision time r uired for visually orienting to an alternative branch, focusing on the word or statement describing the alternative, and deciding whether or not the alternative is in the direction in which to continue the search."

and "Window shift time required to shift the viewing window to the next level of the tree and visually to orient oneself to the new display."

In an on-line interactive system, window shift time is that time required to perform an indicating function, such as touching a point on a CRT display with a light pen, plus the time required for the computer to retrieve and display a new tree section. It was found that the optimum stratification number is dependent upon the ratio of these quantities, but independent of the size of the data base. For realistic estimates of this ratio, the optimum node stratification number was found to always lie in the range 3 - 5.

Classification experiments were performed on the small keyword file to answer item 2) above. These experiments varied the stratification number, N, while keeping the sensitivity factor E, constant. It was found that on going from N = 2 to N = 3, there was a reduction of about five percent in the number of keys per cell. However, increasing N beyond 3 did not significantly affect the number of keys per cell.

Based on the above and the intuitive feeling that

-74-

the answer to item 3) is that the stratification number should be somewhat larger for larger collections, the stratification numbers used for the major experiments of this research were chosen to be N = 3 for the small file and N = 5 for both large files. One possible justification for increasing N with collection size is that this slows the increase in classification time. In fact, if $\log_N N_d$ were kept a constant, the classification time would t, proportional to N_d and hence the time (i.e., cost) per document would remain a constant for any collection size. If $\log_K N_d$ were set equal to seven $(\log_3 2254 = 7.03, \log_5 46900 = 6.64$ for the collections studied here), N would not reach ten until 10^7 documents were in the collection.

4.2.4.2 Sensitivity Factor

The sensitivity factor, E, strongly affects the quality of the final classification. E is used during Pass i to control the relative sizes of the groups of keywords as they grow. A small E tends to even out the number of keywords per group, while a large E tends to emphasize keyword co-occurrence among the document descriptions. For small numbers of documents, the number of documents per group is approximately proportional to the number of keys per group. Therefore, since it is desirable to form groups of about the same size, for small collections

-75-

(or the lower nodes of classifications of large collections) a relatively small value of E is desirable. This does not necessarily hold for large collections. For example. in Fig. 4-2, group 3 has 1085 keys and 1725 documents, while group 5 has 1157 keys and only 393 documents. A more extreme example is a case (in a classification of 46,821 documents) where two groups with the same number of keywords had 27387 and 2367 documents respectively.

The fact that larger values of E emphasize keyword co-occurrence, and hence, better classifications is illustrated in Figure 4-6. These curves (only parts of which are shown in the diagram) show that, holding all other parameters constant, fewer keys per cell (i.e., better classification) results from increasing E. However, the improvement gained by increasing E decreases as E gets larger. This can be seen in Fig. 4-6 by observing that the decreases in keys per cell are about equal for E going from 0 to 10, from 10 to 50 and from 50 to 150. The effect from increasing E in Pass 1 is felt in later passes by decreasing the number of redundant descriptions processed in Pass 3 ("PHASE 2 REDUNDANCY" of Fig. 4-2). For the examples shown in Fig. k-6, the sum of the redundant descriptions processed by Pass 3 of the first three levels of the hierarchies are 2029 for E = 0 and 1267 for E = 50.

The net result is that E should be set as high as

-76-





Effects of E on Keys per Cell, N = 3. $N_d = 2254$

possible without greatly unbalancing the size of the groups and hence, the structure of the hierarchy. With this in mind (for the experiments reported in chapter 5), E was set at 50 for the small file. In order to take advantage of all the above aspects of E, E was set at 75 - 150 for the top of the classifications of the large files and varied down to 25 - 40 for the lower nodes of the classifications.

4.2.5 Ordering of Input

The actual categories formed by CLASFY and therefore, the quality of the classification, depend, to some extent, on the order in which the documents are processed. It is desirable to obtain a unique ordering of documents which optimizes the classification. A number of different orderings were tried, some unique (independent of the original order) and some not (e.g., random ordering). One particular ordering was found to outperform all of the others for all three files.

Because the orderings used are similar to basic elements of the other classification algorithms described in this chapter, they will not be discussed here. The reporting of the results of the different orderings will be deferred until Chapter 5.

-78-

4.3 <u>Hierarchy Generation</u>

The classification tree of Figure 4-5 does <u>not</u> present a hierarchy suitable for browsing. For browsing, it is desirable for the more general terms to be near the top of the hierarchy, progressing downwards until the most specific terms are near the bottom.

The hierarchy of keywords is formed from the bottom to the top. It should be noted that this keyword hierarchy is not used as a semantic hierarchy in a thesaurus in order to obtain descriptors for documents. but comes about a posteriori. Initially, the terminal nodes, or cells, are assigned the keywords which result from the union of the keyword surrogates of the documents in that cell. The keywords of the N terminal nodes under a parent (next level up the hierarchy) node are then intersected and those resulting keywords are assigned to the parent node. The keyword sets of the original N nodes are then deleted of the keywords assigned to the parent node. This process is continued until the top node is reached. A hierarchy was generated for the example of Section 4.2.2 and is shown in Figure 4-7. This should be compared with the classification tree of Figure 4-5.

Figure 4-7 also indicates the canonical node numbers for the seven nodes in the hierarchy. This method of node numbering allows one to immediately determine the location of a node from its number. For example, cell III

-79-



Bigure 4-7

Keyword Hierarchy for Example of Section 4.2.2

-80-

١

of Fig. 4-7 is node 1.2.1. To find this node one starts at the top (1), takes the second branch from the left (1.2) and then the first branch from the left (1.2.1). The number of digits in a node's number indicates the level of the node in the hierarchy (here, cell III is on the third level).

It might seem that the more frequently a term is used, the higher it should be in the hierarchy. In general, this is true. However, equally important is <u>how</u> a term is used. A keyword which is high on the frequency rank by virtue of appearing in almost every document description of a few specialties would not rise very high in the hierarchy. On the other hand, a keyword with the same frequency of occurrence but with broader appeal might rise close to the top of the hierarchy. Incidently, there is nothing in the hierarchy generation algorithm to prevent the same keyword from appearing at more than one node. In fact, this occurs for the majority of the keywords.

Two properties of this type of keyword hierarchy are worth noting [31,77]. The first is that the keywords of each document description are wholly contained in the set of keywords consisting of the keywords at the nodes in the direct path from the top of the hierarchy to the terminal node which contains that document. In other words, referring to Fig. 4-7, one is guaranteed that the keywords of document D7 all occur in the union of the keywords of

-81-

nodes 1, 1.2, and 1.2.1. The second property is that each keyword will appear at most once in any given path from the top of the hierarchy to a terminal node. This means that if a keyword appears at node1.2, it cannot appear at nodes 1, 1.2.1, or 1.2.2.

It would seem that if a reasonable number of keywords exist above the lower levels of a hierarchy, it means that the classification algorithm did not do a very good job of grouping like documents. To some expent this is true. That is, the better the classification, the fewer beywords above the lowest two or three levels of the hierarchy. For an ideal collection from a classification viewpoint (i.e., the cells form a mutually exclusive partition of the entire keyword vocabulary), there would be <u>no</u> keywords above the cell level. However, in any real collection there are a sufficient number of keywords generic to enough segments of the collection to form a reasonable hierarchy, regardless of how good a classification one achieves.

Various tables are required for using a hierarchy of this nature in an IS&R system.

4.3.1 Node-to-Key Table

The node-to-key table is of direct use in browsing. A user might enter a hierarchy at node 1 and successively decide to proceed to node 1.2 and then 1.2.1.

-82-

The retrieval system must be able to quickly retrieve the keywords appearing at any given node. This is done by entering the node-to-key table with a node number and coming out with the corresponding key numbers. Figure 4-8 shows the node-to-key table for the example of this chapter.

This table is actually the internal representation of a hierarchy in a computer memory.

4.3.2 Key-to-Node Table

The key-to-node table is used for retrievals by conjunctions and disjunctions of keywords. For example, consider the key-to-node table of the current example shown in Figure 4-9. This is actually an inverted file on nodes as opposed to the usual inverted file on documents.

Suppose that the following is a document request (the keywords have already been converted to integer form):

4 & (2 v 3 v 7).

After entry into the key-to-node table this is converted to:

1.2 & (1 v 1.1.1 v 1.2.1 v 1.1.2)

Because each description must occur in the path between the to_P node and a document's cell, and because of the nature of canonical node numbering, only those conjuncts which do not disagree in any digits (a missing digit is not a disagreement) constitute valid search paths. In

-83-

NODL	<u>KEX</u>
1	2
1.1	1
1.1.1	3, 5, 8, 9, 14
12	c, 7, 12, 13
1,2	4, 10, 1
2.1	3. 5
1.2.2	6,15

Figure 4-8

-

۲

Node-to-Key Table for Example

-84-

KEY	NODE
1	1.1
2	1
3	1.1.1, 1.2.1
4	1.2
5	1.1.1, 1.2.1
6	1.1.2, 1.2.2
7	1.1.2
8	1.1.1
9	1.1.1
10	1.2
11	1.2
12	1.1.2
13	1.1.2
14	1.1.1
15	1.2.2

Figure 4-9

Key-to-Node Table for Example

-85-

this example 1.2 & 1.1.1 and 1.2 & 1.1.2 do not constitute valid paths as they differ in the second digit (i.e., 1.2 & 1.1.2 imply that keywords 2 and 7 do not appear in <u>any</u> document descriptions). On the other hand, 1.2 & 1 results in node 1.2 and 1.2 & 1.2.1 results in node 1.2.1.

The original request could have been to display these nodes (via the node-to-key table) in order to browse through the tree without having to start at the top. If this were the case, nodes 1.2 and 1.2.1 would be displayed. However, if the request was for the documents themselves (as it is), a third table must be consulted.

4.3.3 Terminal Node Table

The terminal node table is used for converting from a node number to one or more cell addresses. For this example, the terminal node table would look like:

Terminal Node	<u>Cell</u>
1.1.1	I
1.1.2	II
1.2.1	III
1.2.2	IV

Upon entering this table with a node number, one retrieves all cell locations whose terminal node numbers match the incoming node number through the level of the incoming node number. For this example, the node numbers under question are 1.2 and 1.2.1 (see previous section). For

-86-

1.2, the terminal node table indicates 1.2.1 and 1.2.2 as terminal nodes and therfore cell III and IV are indicated. For 1.2.1, cell III is indicated once again. Thus, cell III is to be searched for the keyword functions (4 & 2) and (4 & 3) and cell IV for (4 & 2). When this is done (see Fig. 4-7), documents D2, D3, and D6 are retrieved.

It should be noted that in this system, the indication to search a cell does <u>not guarantee</u> that any document descriptions exist in that cell which satisfy the search request. One purpose of classification is to maximize the probability that if a cell is searched, there will be documents there which satisfy the original request.

4.4 Porward and Reverse Classifications

When working on any relatively complex task, one often wonders: "Isn't there an easier way of doing this?" With that thought in mind, an attempt was made to solve the classification problem by sorting the document file and then partitioning it in a single pass.

The results of this endeavor are two classification achemes, herein called <u>forward</u> and <u>reverse</u> classification, which differ only on the sorting order and not on the partitioning algorithm. In addition, since the resulting orderings are unique (inlependent of the original ordering) they were also used as input to CLASPY (see Section 4.2.5).

The rationale behind sorting as a classification

-87-

algorithm is that in a file sorted on keywords, most documents will have <u>at least</u> one, and many times more, keyword in common with its neighbors. In addition, if documents are forced together by virtue of having a few particular keywords the same, the chances are good that other keyword co-occurrences will exist.

4.4.1 Forward Ordering

For the forward ordering, the keywords of each document are first sorted (this was done in the actual experiments using linear selection with exchange [64]) in ascending order. Figure 4-10a shows this for the 14 documents of Figure 4-3. After this has been done to all the document descriptions, the strings of keywords are temporarily considered to be individual, variable length, strings of digits. All keywords must be considered to be of the same length as the longest keyword. For this example, the string of D7 would be 051011.

The documents are then sorted (in the actual experiments, IBM system sort routines [65] were used) in <u>ascen-</u> <u>ding</u> order of keyword strings. This is shown in Figure 4-10b. Thus, the entire file has been ordered by frequency of the keywords occurring in the document descriptions.

Figure 4-11 shows the first 45 documents of the title word file in forward order. The headings on this figure are: NDOC - order number of document, ABNO - digit

-88-

gent	<u>Keywords</u> 2 3	Document D5	<u>Keywords</u> 1 3 5
	1 0 7 2	D8	17
	5 4 6	D1 2	80 F1
	267	D11	19
	1 3 5	D1 3	77 7
	3 4	IJ	2 3
	5 10 11	D2	245
	17	D3	246
	6 12 13	74	267
	8 9	D6	3 4
	19	D7	5 10 11
	18	D9	6 12 13
	1 14	D1 0	8 9
	10 11 15	D1 4	10 11 12
(B)		U)	(0
	Figur	e 4-10	

Forward Ordering Example

-89-

	2 3 29 32 53 107 303 457	2 3 31 36 51 58 40 223 2 3 41 46 100 271	2 3 46 100 150 294 1796	2 3 69 511 712 2 3 73 244 1033	2 3 120 244 2475 2 3 120 244 2475	2 3 468 486 3078 3241 2 3 932	2 4 7 73 238 381 6642 109 430 479 783 855	2 4 50 66 104 177 319 506 873 1068 384A	2 4 67 273 443 548 1109	2 2 9 111 157 756 2 9 111 157 756	2 5 10 15 66 104 11 136 533 1056 5 5 30 125 304	Z 5 32 41 46 51 212 307 514 Z 5 100 312 344 412 543	2 6 35 57 758 271 345 999 2 6 36 104 121 170 271 345 999				Z 7 33 67 6759 295 669 1245 4479		2 7 97 143 581 1592 2 7 97 143 581 1592	2 7 597 1849 2180 9232 11703		Ngure 4-11	Fitle Vord Pile, Porward Order			
NUDC ABAD SECT NSEL KEYS 2 135995 2033 1 1 2 135992 2030 1 1 3 101380 2033 1 1 4 114240 2033 1 1	5 126560 2862 2 1 2 6 111261 3015 9 1 2	7 143611 3013 9 1 2 8 1 2 8 1 8 1 8 1 8 1 8 1 8 1 8 1 8	9 117412 3665 5 1 2 10 133019 3025 8 1 2	12 121799 3870 6 1 2		1 12 1935 3035 7 1 2 14 126912 3035 4 1 2	1111212197 3310 13 11 2 18 122225 2650 8 1 2		ZI 10736Z 3310 6 1 2 22 136712 2862 8 1 2	23 119958 2510 11 1 1 2		ZY 143647 3015 10 1 2 ZB 113291 3025 8 1 2		31 109166 3015 7 1 2	2 1 21 0100 2010 1 7 2 2 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	2 1 1 0 1 2 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	7	39 124598 2862 7 1 2 40 145765 2854 6 1 2			5 .04746 Z650 5 Z					

and the second second second second and the second second second second second second second second second seco

"1" followed by abstract (document) number (00000 - 47055), SECT - <u>a priori</u> category ("section") number (not used here - see Section 4.6), NSEL - number of keywords, KEYS -'integer keywords.

It should be noted that this ordering does not always force "like" documents to be near each other. For example, consider two documents with descriptions 1 5 6 7 and 5 6 7 respectively. They would not be placed near each other because in the forward ordering, 5 5 7 would be placed after <u>all</u> the documents with keywords 1, 2, 3, and 4 while 1 5 6 7 would be placed at or near the beginning of the ordering.

4.4.2 <u>Reverse Ordering</u>

Basically, the reverse ordering is the opposite of the forward ordering. However, there is one very important difference. Without this difference, the order of the keywords in each document description would be switched. For example, 10 11 15 would become 15 11 10. However, 15 is a unique (i.e., occurs only once in the collection) keyword. Therefore, because 15 cannot occur in any other document, it doesn't make sense to use 15 as the highest order keyword for sorting. Therefore, only the order of the non-unique keywords is reversed in going from the forward to the reverse ordering. Now 10 11 15 becomes 11 10 15. The result of this keyword ordering for the example is

-91-

shown in Figure 4-12a (here, 12 is the lowest unique key-word).

The sort of the documents on the keyword strings proceeds as in the forward ordering except that the documents are now sorted in <u>descending</u> order of keyword strings. This is shown in Figure 4-12b.

4.4.3 Modified Orderings

These orderings can be improved to some extent. Consider the forward ordering of Fig 4-10b. The keywords of document D7 do not appear elsewhere in the vicinity of that document. This is because the other occurrences of keyword 5 occurred in descriptions with lower keywords (D2 and D5), and therefore were already accounted for. The logical location for D7 is next to D14 since both documents have keyword 10 (and, incidentally, keyword 11).

This situation can occur whenever all but one occurrence of a keyword appear in documents with lower (for forward ordering) or higher (but non-unique, for reverse ordering) keywords. This occurs in documents D6, D7, D9, D10, and D14 in the forward ordering (Fig. 4-10b) and documents D12, D6, D1, and D13 in the reverse ordering (Fig. 4-12b). While keyword co-occurrence cannot always be improved by modifying the ordering, it was shown by experimentation that it can in enough instances to make it worthwhile.

-92-

Cocument	Keywords	Document	Keywords
Id	3 2	D14	11 10 15
D2	5 4 2	D7	11 10 5
D3	642	D1 0	98
Δ ⁴	762	D11	9 1
DS	5 3 1	D1 2	8 1
Dý.	4 3	54	762
D7	11 10 5	D8	71
D8	71	60	61213
D9	6 12 13	D3	642
010	9 8	· D2	5 4 2
D1 1	91	ЪS	5 3 1
D1 2	81	D6	4 3
D1 3	1 14	10	3 2
D1 4	11 10 15	D1 3	1 14
(B)		2)	(0
	Pigur	re 42	

Reverse Ordering Example

2

-93-

Figure 4-13 presents a flowchart for a program which modifies the ordering of the forward ordering. For the reverse ordering, one only has to change the statements involving CURRENT in boxes A, B, and C to: CURRENT = highest keyword (box A), CURRENT = CURRENT - 1 (Box B), and CURRENT = 1? (box C).

Figure 4-14 shows the resulting forward and reverse ordering for the file of the example after processing by the modification program. For the forward ordering, four documents (D6, D7, D9, and D10) were removed from the input file for later processing (i.e., were written onto the TEMP or LAST Files) and three of these ultimatery wound up in the LAST file (D6, D9, D10) before being outputted. Note that the LAST file collects all the documents whose keywords are unlike the first keyword of any other document in the final ordering (sort of a garbage collector). The reverse ordering had only two documents removed from the input file (D12 and D6) and none of these wound up in the LAST file. It should be noted that is is possible for a document to be rewritten many times on the TEMP file before being outputted or written onto the LAST file (and later outputted). The numbers of documents removed from the input for later processing and those written on the LAST file for the two orderings of each of the experimental files are shown in Table 4-1. Other statistics for these files can be found in Section A-4.

-94-



-95-

FIGURE 4-13

ORDER MODIFICATION PROGRAM (FORWARD ORDER)

5 1 3 5 0.4 11 10 5 18 1 7 07 11 10 5 11 1 9 010 9 8 11 1 9 011 9 1 11 1 9 011 9 1 11 1 9 011 9 1 11 1 9 011 9 1 11 1 9 011 9 1 11 2 3 01 01 7 6 2 12 2 3 03 2 4 5 03 6 4 2 03 2 4 5 03 05 3 4 04 10 11 15 05 3 5 1 14 04 10 11 15 05 3 6 5 3 1 05 4 3 01 3 2 5 3 1 06 12 13 6 01 3 2 5 3 1 010 9 8 01 3 2 5 3 1 01 12 13 6 01 01 1 14 01 12 13 6 01 01 1 14 010 9 8 01 01 1 14<	ouments	Keywords	Documents Documents	Keywords
8 1 7 D7 11 10 5 12 1 8 D10 9 8 11 1 9 D11 9 1 11 1 9 D11 7 6 2 13 1 14 D4 7 6 2 13 2 3 D8 7 1 1 2 3 D8 7 1 1 2 3 D9 6 4 2 2 2 4 5 D3 6 4 2 3 2 4 6 D3 6 4 2 4 10 11 5 D5 5 4 2 6 10 11 5 D5 5 4 2 16 10 11 15 D6 3 4 11 10 11 15 D6 3 4 12 12 13 6 D1 3 2 30 M4 D1 D1 3 2 31 12 D1 D5 5 4 2 6 12 D6 3 4 10 12 D1 3 2 30 01 D1 01 1 14 8 9 D1 1 2		135	DI 4	
12 1 8 91 11 1 9 91 13 1 14 94 76 1 2 94 76 1 2 98 71 2 24 99 71 2 24 99 71 2 24 99 71 3 24 99 71 4 26 93 64 7 26 93 64 10 11 95 95 14 10 11 95 66 98 91 92 10 98 91 91 10 98 91 114 (a) FORWARD 98 912 118 (a) FORWARD 98 912 118	ß	17	D7	11 10 5
11 19 114 24 12 114 124 762 11 23 128 71 11 24 12 12 11 24 12 12 12 23 12 12 11 24 12 12 12 24 12 12 13 24 12 12 14 26 12 12 14 10 15 12 15 4 10 15 14 16 12 13 11 14 12 12 12 12 12 12 10 12 13 11 14 10 12 13 11 14 10 12 13 11 14 10 12 13 11 14 (a) 12 12 12 14 (a) 12 12 12 14 (b)	12	18	D1 0	8 8
13 1 14 D4 7 6 2 1 2 3 D8 7 1 2 2 4 5 D9 6 12 13 2 2 4 6 D3 6 4 2 3 2 4 6 D3 6 4 2 4 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 10 11 5 D2 5 4 2 5 1 14 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 10 11 5 D2 D3 6 4 2 14 10 11 5 D5 5 3 1 16 10 11 15 D6 3 4 16 12 13 6 D1 3 2 16 12 13 6 D13 1 14 19 9 8 D13 1 18 (a) Forward 9 8 D12 10 B12 (a) Forward Plgure 4-14 (b) Beverse 1 8	11	1 9	D11	91
1 2 3 D8 7 1 2 2 4 5 D9 6 12 13 2 2 4 6 D3 6 4 2 3 2 4 6 D3 6 4 2 4 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 7 2 6 7 D3 6 4 2 7 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 7 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 7 10 11 5 D2 5 3 1 7 10 11 15 D5 5 3 1 86 4 3 D6 3 4 9 12 13 6 D1 3 2 9 9 D12 9 1 1 14 9 9 D13 1 2 1 8 10 12 13 6 D13 1 1 1 8 10 9 D13 1 1 1 1 10 9 D13 1 1 1 1 10 9 D13 1 2 1 8 10 12 13 6 D13 1 1 1 1 10 9 D13 1 2 1	13	1 14	D4	762
2 2 4 5 12 3 2 4 5 6 4 4 2 6 7 5 4 7 2 6 7 5 4 7 2 6 7 5 4 7 10 11 5 5 3 14 10 11 5 5 3 14 10 11 5 5 3 10 11 5 5 3 4 10 11 5 5 3 4 10 12 13 6 1 1 14 05 12 13 5 1 1 1 4 10 12 13 5 1	Ţ	2 3	D8	71
3 2 4 6 D3 6 4 2 4 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 7 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 7 10 11 5 D5 5 3 1 14 10 11 15 D6 3 4 6 4 3 D1 3 2 6 12 13 6 D13 1 14 9 9 D12 1 8 (a) Forward P18 (b) Reverse 1 8	Z	2 4 S	60	6 12 13
44 2 6 7 D2 5 4 2 77 10 11 5 D5 5 3 1 14 10 11 15 D6 3 4 16 4 3 D1 3 2 9 12 13 6 D13 1 1 4 10 12 13 6 D13 1 1 4 9 9 D12 D13 1 1 8 10 Figure 4-14 (b) Reverse 1 8	6	246	β	642
7 10 11 5 D5 5 3 1 14 10 11 15 D6 3 4 6. 4 3 D1 3 2 9 12 13 6 D13 1 14 10 12 13 6 D13 1 14 10 8 D12 1 18 10 9 8 D12 1 18 (a) FOrward Figure 4-14 (b) Reverse 1 8		267	D2	542
14 10 11 15 D6 3 4 16 4 3 D1 3 2 12 4 3 D1 3 2 12 12 13 6 D13 1 14 13 9 8 D12 1 8 10 P1 Bure D12 1 8		10 11 5	. D5	531
6, 43 D1 32 9 12 13 6 D13 114 12 13 6 D13 114 10 9 8 D12 18 (b) Reverse Figure 4-14	17 	10 11 15	Ъ С	3 4
9 12 13 6 D13 114 10 9 8 D12 1 8 (a) Forward Figure 4-14		4 3	ជ	3 2
10 98 D12 18 (a) Forward Figure 4-14	. 60	12 13 6	D1 3	1 14
(a) Forward (b) Reverse Figure 4-14	10	98	D1 2	1 8
Figure 4-14	(в) Гогчылд		(b) Rev	erse
		Flgure 4.	-14	

Final (Modified) Orderings

	Small K y	word File	Large Key	word File	Title Wo	rd File
	Forward	Reverse	Forward	Reverse	Forward	Reverse
rotal documents	22.54	2254	46821	46821	46942	46942
Documents removed from input for later processing	40	304	77	318	373	347
Documents willter or LAST file	25	£	32	e	257	23

Standard States

and and

i

Table 4-1

Ordering Modification Statistics

Henceforth, reference to forward and reverse orderings will imply those orderings <u>after</u> modification.

4.4.4 Classification Algorithm

Probably the simplest method of transforming an codering into a classification is. for N_d documents and H_c cells, to declare every N_d/N_c documents to be a cell. Nowever, this would not make optimum use of the properties of an ordering. For example, consider the forward ordering of Fig. 4-14a. For four cells, $N_d/N_c \approx 3.5$. This would undicate that the first three or four documents should comprise a cell. However, it is obvious that, because such contains the keyword "1", the first five documents chould be in the first cell.

An algorithm to allow for cases such as this has been programmed and is flowcharted in Figure 4-15. Two or ameters are necessary: AVR, the <u>projected</u> average cell size ($\approx N_d/N_c$) and MAX, the maximum allowable cell size. The actual number of cells resulting from this classification procedure is not known in advance (the same is true for CLASFY) but is a function of the values chosen for AVN, MAX and the contents of the document file itself.

This algorithm tries to divide the documents into cells at points where the first keyword changes, but after AVR documents have been included. If this is not possible because the number of occurrences of a keyword in the

-68-



FIGURE 4-15



-99-

first position in documents is larger than the value set for MAX (such as keyword "1" in the forward ordering of a large file, e.g., 4294 times for the large keyword file see Fig. A-2), this process is attempted with the second keyword. This is contined until a keyword position is found where the cell division can take place. Since this would never occur if there are over MAX documents with identical descriptions, after a number of keyword positions have been investigated (here, arbitrarily set at seven see box B of Fig. 4-15), the next MAX documents are considered to be a cell.

Even though an occasional cell will have fewer than AVR documents (i.e., if there are fewer than AVR first positional appearances of a keyword but the inclusion of the next keyword exceeds MAX documents - see the <u>no</u> branch out of box C in Fig. 4-15), most will have between AVR and MAX documents. In addition, given the same AVR and MAX, the average cell in a forward classification will be larger (hence fewer cells) than the average cell in a reverse classification because of the longer "runs" of first position keywords in the forward ordering.

Thus, AVE and MAX must be carefully chosen to obtain the number of cells desired (N_c) and, at the same time, optimize the classification. The more cells desired, the higher AVR must be set above N_d/N_c . It was found that for the experimental files. MAX should be set at about

-100-

four times AVR for best results for the forward classification. The same factor was used for the reverse classification but the largest cells formed were about two times AVR, therefore setting MAX above this value had no effect.

As an example, the following are statistics on classifying the large keyword file with a goal of about 250 cells (average cell size = 187 documents).

	Forward	Reverse
Number of documents, N _d	46821	46821
AVR set at	93	179
MAX set at	372	895
$N_d/AVR = projected$ number of cells	503	262
Actual number of cells	283	247
Largest cell	369	314
Average documents per cell	135	190

Figure 4-16 shows the file of the example used in this chapter classified into four cells by both the forward and reverse classifications.

4.5 Random "Classification"

In order to see how each of the classification algorithms compared to doing nothing at all, a random "classification" (it is admittedly somewhat of a contradiction calling a random process a classification) was set up.

	Small Keyword	Large Keyword	Title Word
umber of documents, Nd	2254	46821	46942
umber of discrete key-	2557	8044	13309
ioras, _{Ny} : <mark>ndexing</mark> method	manual with thesaurus	menuel with theseurus	sem1-automatic on title
ctal keyword occurrences	19.262	466,810	277,141
lverage keywords per locument, N _{kd}	8. 54	9.96	5.90
Verage documents per key- ford (1.e., average number of keyword occurrences)	7.53	58.03	20.82
Number of unique keywords (1.e., occur only once)	662	2189	5879
Total Rocuments retrieved. 165 requests	862	27635	18753
Average retrievals per request	5.2	167.5	113.7

Pile Statistics Table 5-1

ž

File

,

Ś

This was done by assigning a random number [61] to each document and then sorting the file on this random number. The result of this is a randomly ordered file. One might expect something of this nature in a file ordered by accession number only. The file was then "classified" by considering every N_d/N_c documents to be a cell. This results in N_c cells for a file of N_d documents.

Besides using the random classification as a measure of the other classification systems, the random ordering described above was used as an additional file ordering for input to CLASFY.

4.6 Human (A Priori) Classification

The last of the five (CLASFY, forward, reverse, random, human) classification systems under study here is a manually-generated, <u>a priori</u> classification system. Each document in the data files used for these experiments (see Appendix A) has been manually assigned one of almost 300 categories. Examples of category numbers assigned to documents can be found as the four digit numbers under the "SECT" heading in Fig. 4-11.

These categories form a hierarchy of up to five levels (including the complete file as a level) with the following stratification numbers:

-103-

Node Lovel	Node Stratification
1	11
2	3 - 11
3	2 - 9
4	6 - 8

Because of the hierarchical nature of this system, documents in categories whose numbers differ slightly are supposed to be fairly close in content. This enables one to transform this classification into one of any number of categories.

Once again the files were sorted, but this time on category number. The files were then classified into $\approx N_c$ cells by dividing the files after every $\approx N_d/N_c$ documents, ensuring that the division (if possible) occurs at the end of a category. At should be noted that this is the same classification algorithm as that used for the forward and reverse classifications (see Section 4.4.4) with the category numbers considered as single keywords (i.e., one per document).

This classification was used to compare the quality of <u>a posteriori</u> automatic classification systems to that of a manually-generated <u>a priori</u> system.

-104-

CHAPTER 5

EXPERIMENTS AND RESULTS

5.1 Data Files

Appendix A contains complete descriptions of the data files used for these experiments. The three files under study are the small keyword file, the large keyword file, and the title word file. The file statistics descussed in Section A.4 are repeated for convenience in Table 5-1 along with the retrieval statistics reported in Section B.2.

The small keyword file was used to set the parameters for the experiments on the large files. In addition, it was used in conjunction with the large keyword file in order to relate the classification results to file size (the large file has twenty times more documents than the small file). The most significant experimental results obtained here involve the large keyword file and the (large) title word file. These files contain essentially the same documents (\approx 46900 each out of the same 47055 documents) but are indexed by independent methods, one manual and one automatic. The indexing of the same document collection by two different methods was done in order to determine if the quality of the various classification schemes is a function of the type of indexing used. Similar results

-105-
ЧQ.
- همو
1
0
••
ŝ
.
0
et :
**
0
CT.
-
0
60

s

Table 5-1

	Small Keyword	Large Keyword	Title Word
Number of discrete key- words, N _V	2557	4408	13309
Indexing method	manual with thesaurus	manual with thesaurus	sem1-automat1 on title
Total keyword occurrences	19,262	466,810	277,141
Average keywords per document, N _{kd}	8. 54	9.96	5.90
Average documents per key- word (1.e., average number of keyword occurrences)	7.53	58.03	20.82
Number of unique seywords (i.e., occur only once)	266	21 89	5879
Total documents retrieved, 165 requests	862	27635	18753
Average retrievals per request	5.2	167.5	113.7

Pile

inte-

semi-automatic on title **Title Word** 277,141 5.90 18753 113.7 20.82 13309 5879 46942 Large Keyword manual with thesaurus 466,810 8044 58.03 27635 167.5 9.96 46821 2189 Small Keyword manual with thesaurus 2557 19,262 2254 8.54 7.53 862 5.2 992 Average documents per key-word (1.e., average number of keyword occurrences) Total Eccuments retrieved. Total keyword occurrences Number of unique keywords (1.e., occur only once) Number of documents, $N_{\mathbf{d}}$ Number of discrete key-words, N_V Average retrievals per request Average keywords per Indexing method document. Nkd 165 requests

Table 5-1

File Statistics

File

classification techniques used are relatively independent of indexing method. Later in this chapter it will be shown that this is indeed the case.

5.2 Experimental Measures of Quality of Classification

Various experiments were performed on the data files by themselves and on the files in conjunction with retrieval requests (see Appendix B and Table 5-1) in order to measure the relative quality of the classification schemes described in the previous chapter. The measures used are discussed below in this section, while the actual experiments and results are described in the following sections.

One objective measure of the quality of classification systems was discussed in Section 2.1. Documents in a cell are probably close in subject if there are a large number of keyword co-occurrences in that cell. Therefore, the average number of discrete keywords per cell $(N_{\rm KC})$, with an aim towards minimization of this quantity. is one measure of the relative quality of classification systems.

There is a possibility, however remote, that a classification system can do fairly well on the above test and yet produce a poor set of categories from a retrieval efficiency point of view (i.e., does not sufficiently reduce the number of memory accesses per search request see Section 2.2.5). This <u>might</u> come about if a classifi-

-107-

cation system happened to do a good job of bringing together documents with keywords which are generally not used in search requests, but a poor job of doing so with frequently (from a search request viewpoint) used keywords. Admittedly, it does not seem likely that a system with a very low average key per cell count could be <u>very</u> inefficient in actual memory accesses, but two systems of equal N_{kc} might differ in retrieval efficiency. In addition, the number of memory accesses required for a classified file can be compared to those required for an inverted file system. In this way, one can obtain a measure of the retrieval time savings offerred by automatic classification.

In order to test this, actual search requests cen be applied to all classifications in question. The number of cells which must be searched per question is a measure of the number of memory accesses required per question. Naturally, the goal is to minimize this quantity. The number of retrieval requests used must be large enough for the results of this test to be significant.

Another measure is the number of documents searched per request. While it is true that this quantity should be dependent upon the number of cells searched, because of tha variability in the size of cells additional insight can be obtained by measuring this quantity. If the number of cells searched per request is identical for two classification systems, then the better system is probably the one which

-108-

calls for searching fewer documents per request.

It is more difficult to quantitatively measure the quality of a hierarchy than it is to measure the quality of the classification itself. One measure of limited value is the number of entries in the key-to-node table (which is the same as the number of entries in the node-to-key table). A smaller key-to-node table indicates that more keywords have migrated upwards from the cells towards the apex of the tree, thereby producing a hierarchy richer in keywords, and requiring less storage space. Therefore, given two hierarchical systems with all else being equal, the one with the smaller key-to-node table is probably better.

The best means of measuring the quality of a hierarchy is probably large-scale testing of its usefulness for browsing (not done here). Short of this however, the alternative unfortunately is a subjective measure. This is to look at the keywords at the various nodes and decide whether they represent a distinct part of the collection or are merely a jumble of unrelated keywords. In a good hierarchy, one should be able to consider the keywords at a node as an abstract of the knowledge contained teneath that node in the tree.

As stated in the beginning of this section, all of these measures were used in the following experiments.

-209~

5.3 Keywords per Cell

Each file was classified numerous times by the various classification algorithms described in the previous chapter. All three files were classified using the following classification schemes: human, forward, reverse, random, and CLASFY with the file in the reverse order. In addition, both keyword files were classified by CLASFY with the files in forward and random orders.

The results of these classifications are shown in Figures 5-1, 5-2, and 5-3 for the small keyword, large keyword, and title word files, respectively. The results are presented in the form described in Acction 2.1. That section can be referred to for the significance of the parallelogram envelopes and the various numbers on the axe:.

Each classification of each file is plotted from one cell to N_d cells (i.e., one document per cell). The <u>probable</u> ranges of interest for the small and large files are as follows:

File Size	Documents	Cell Range <u>of interest</u>	<u>Documents per Cell</u>
Saall	2254	30 - 125	75 - 18
Large	≈46900	200 - 1500	235 - 31

Because of the difficulty of displaying so many curves on single sheets of paper, the actual classification points are not shown. However, enough classifications were

-110-



-111-





-113-

made to ensure smooth curves. The greatest number of colls produced for the large files was 2500 for all classifications but CLASFY. The most colls produced by CLASFY (large keyword file, reverse ordering) was 1284, requiring 5 hours and 20 minutes on an IEM 7040 computer. This time could be <u>greatly</u> reduced by the execution of CLASFY on a more modern computer (the other classifications were performed on an IBM 360/65) with faster cycle time and, of much greater importance, faster and larger capacity secondary storage facilities. However, since a file is not classified very often, as long as the classification time stays within reason (see Section 3.2) the actual processing time is not very significant.

The curves for CLASFY with the files in random order (keyword files only) were not drawn on Figures 5-1 and 5-2 because they lie completely between the curves of CLASFY with the files in forward and reverse orders.

The following are some observations and conclusions based upon Figures 5-1, 2, and 3.

> The results for the three files are very similar. This implies that, based on the keyword files, the relative quality of the classification systems studied is independent of the size of the collection. In addition, based on the two large files, the implication is that the rela-

-114-

tive quality of the classification systems is also independent of how a collection is indexed. This leads one to the conclusion that, assuming the collection used here is representative of other technical collections, the order of quality of these systems (with some minor exceptions) is absolute and hence independent of the collection to be classified.

- As expected, all the "legitimate" classification systems outperform the random classification by a considerable margin.
- 3) CLASFY is the best (based on the number of keys per cell) classification system studied. In particular, for all three files and for any number of cells, CLASFY outperforms the human, <u>a priori</u> system.
- 4) CLASFY outperforms the other systems regardless of the order of the file presented to the CLASFY algorithm. However, it performs best (by a small margin which decreases with increasing file size) when the input file is in reverse order.
- 5) The forward classification does poorly on few cells but improves and overtakes the human classification as the number of cells increases. This crossover in quality takes place in or just above (i.e., more cells than) the region of

-115-

interest.

- 6) The reverse classification starts off very well (few cells) but is not as good as the forward classification during most of and beyond the region of interest.
- 7) Even though CLASFY represents the best system studied here, its curves of $N_{\rm KC}$ vs. $N_{\rm C}$ are above the diagonals of the parellelogram. In Section 2.1 it was stated that these lines represent the approximate regions of the expected plots of $N_{\rm KC}$ vs. $N_{\rm C}$. That statement was made based on these results and the realization that while CLASFY might be a good classification system, future study and experimentation will probably turn up better classification algorithms. In addition, just how close this plot is to the diagonal line is somewhat dependent upon the document collection as well as the classification system.

5.4 Results of Retrieval Requests

One hundred sixty-five actual retrieval requests were used to interrogate the files. See Appendix B for details on these requests. Table 5-1 shows the number of documents retrieved in each file as a result of these requests. The requests were submitted to each classified file individually as if they were part of an on-line system. That is, batching of requests was not allowed. The number of cells searched and number of documents searched were recorded for each request and then totaled for the 165 requests. It should be noted that browsing was <u>not</u> used on the files classified by CLASFY or humans (the only hierarchic systems, and therefore the only ones which allow for browsing) to reduce the number of cells searched. However, browsing would probably be an integral part of any actual on-line system using CLASFY.

5.4.1 Theoretical Results with Inverted File

No experiments were performed with any of the files organized as an inverted file. However, because the documents of an inverted file are essentially ir random order, it is possible to obtain some theoretical results.

The number of cells searched is a measure of the retrieval efficiency if a cell is equivalent to an appropriate unit of memory (see Section 2.2.5). Considering this to be the case, one can consider an inverted file as being divided linearly into physical cells. One can now calculate the average number of cells which must be entered per request for an inverted file.

The number and size of the cells will be considered to be the same as those of the classified files so that

-117-

the results will be directly comparable. However, there are two somewhat offsetting items which should be kept in mind. An inverted file is usually set up such that either of the following is true.

- 1) The records of the file are not blocked. This means that in response to a request, only the desired document need be transmitted into high-speed storage. Therefore, the input/output time required for this method, <u>per memory</u> <u>access</u>, is lower than that of a classified file. However, this organization requires more storage space than (2) below and hence more physical cells are required to contain the file. This results in more memory accesses per request.
- 2) The records in the file are blocked. This requires fewer cells than the above and hence fewer memory accesses; however, because a significant portion of a cell sust be read into high-speed storage, the input/output time per memory access is not much less than that for a classified file.

In either of the above cases, the number of documents searched for an inverted file is equal to the number of documents retrieved.

The problem, therefore, is given X documents

-118-

(i.e., X documents will be retrieved) randomly distributed over N_c cells, what is the expected value for the number of non-empty cells. A constraint on the problem is that there is a maximum number of documents, C, which can be placed into each cell.

Consider a single cell. The probability of a particular document being placed in that cell, assuming completely random placement of documents, is $1/N_{c}$. The probability that i documents out of X are placed in that cell is therefore

$$\binom{X}{1}(1/N_{c})^{1}(1-1/N_{c})^{X-1}$$
.

Since there are N_c cells, the expected (i.e., average) number of cells with 1 documents is

 $(N_{c}) (\frac{X}{1}) (1/N_{c})^{1} (1 - 1/N_{c})^{X-1}.$

The number of cells with at least one but not more than C documents is what is desired. Hence, summing from 1 = 1 to C results in (up to now C has been ignored):

 $N_{c_{1=1}} \stackrel{\alpha}{\underset{i=1}{\overset{(X)}{\Sigma}}} (1/N_{c})^{1} (1 - 1/N_{c})^{X-1}$ cells, where $\alpha = \min (C, X)$.

It is noted that the above summation represents part of the cumulative binomial probability function. For cases when C < X (i.e., $\alpha = C$), N_C is large and hence $1/N_C$ is small. Looking up values for

 $\frac{\sum_{i=0}^{N} {N \choose i} p^{i} (1 - p)^{N-1}}{1 = 0}$

under the condition of small values for p [188], one finds that this quantity is insignificant. Therefore, the expected number of non-empty cells is approximately

$$N_{c} \sum_{i=1}^{X} {X \choose i} (1/N_{c})^{1} (1 - 1/N_{c})^{X-1}$$

cells. However, since by the binomial formula, for p < 1

$$\sum_{1=0}^{N} {\binom{N}{1}} p^{1} (1 - p)^{N-1} = 1,$$

the number of non-empty cells is equal to

$$N_{c}[1 - {\binom{X}{0}}(1/N_{c})^{0}(1 - 1/N_{c})^{X-0}] = N_{c}[1 - (1 - 1/N_{c})^{X}].$$

This expression represents the number of calls which must be accessed for a request of X documents on a file divided into N_c cells. The above expression was evaluated for the parameters of the files and retrieval requests under study and is presented in graphical form, along with the classification results, in the next section.

5.4.2 Cells Sen. shed

The number of cells searched when the 165 requests were applied to the various classifications of the small keyword file is shown in Figure 5-4. The results shown in that figure are not very encouraging because not only does the inverted file system cause fewer cells to be searched (accessed) than any of the other systems, but all the classification systems require more cells to be searched in the range of interest (i.e., 30 - 125 cells) than the number of documents retrieved! This is due to cells containing

-120-



keywords which metch a request, but not having any documonts in them which have the proper keywords to satisfy the request.

This is the problem with insufficient numbers of documents referred to in Section 3.2. By the time the number of documents have risen to almost 50000 (large keyword file), the situation has reversed itself. Figure 5-5 shows the cells searched vs. number of cells plots for the large keyword file. Here, the CLASFY (any ordering), human, and forward classifications surpass the inverted file. The same holds true for the title word file (Figure 5-6).

For the cells searched on the large keyword file, CLASFY with the input file in reverse order is best, barely edging out other input orderings to CLASFY and the human classification, with no others being close in the range of interest (200 - 1500 cells). In the case of the title word file, the CLASFY, human, and forward classification systems are all fairly close in the range of interest, in fact their plots cross over between 450 and 600 cells. It should be noted that for both large files, the number of cells searched for the reverse and random classification still exceed those searched for the inverted file and also exceed the number of documents retrieved.

A point made in Section 5.2 is illustrated in the

-1,22-



Cells Searched, Large Keyword File

-123-



Cells Searched, 165 Requests

1XY

graphs of the two measures discussed thus far of the title word file (Figures 5-3 and 5-6). On the basis of keys per cell, CLASFY is better than the forward classification for any number of cells. However, on the basis of cells searched, the reverse holds for more than 450 cells. This, and other examples which can be found in these two sets of graphs, shows that the different classification systems do indeed emphasize the co-occurrence of different keywords.

In the range of interest (200 - 1500 cells), the inverted file requires 19 to 78 percent more cells searches, and hence memory accesses, than does CLASFY for the large keyword file and 18 to 44 percent more than CLASFY for the title word file. In an on-line, large scale system the advantages of CLASFY should increase, perhaps drastically, for two reasons:

- In going from the small to large keyword files the number of cells searched using CLASFY decreased tremendously relative to those searched for the inverted file. This trend can be expected to continue for larger files.
- 2) The number of cells searched shown in these figures does not take into account the browsing capabilities of CLASFY. The procedures followed for browsing in a hierarchy are described in Section 2.2.3. During the course of request refinement allowed by browsing, certain sections

-125-

of the tree would probably be eliminated because of lack of relevance to the retrieval request. This would reduce the number of cells (and documents) searched without appreciably decreasing the number of pertinent documents retrieved. This cannot be done in a non-hierarchic system, such as an inverted file. The magnitude of the advantage described above is potentially quite large; however, quantitative results are not available because appropriate experiments have not as yet been performed.

5.4.3 Documents Searched

The number of documents searched for a request is not completely dependent upon the number of cells searched. Due to the variations in the cell sizes, a different number of documents may be searched for the same number of cells searched.

This effect can be seen in the plots of the numbers of documents searched vs. number of cells shown in Figures 5-7, 5-8, and 5-9. It is noted that fewer documents are searched when the file is organized by the human classification than by any other system even though CLASFY outperforms the human classification (in most cases) in number of cells searched (Figures 5-4, 5-5, and 5-6). Part of

-126-



Documents Searched, 165 Requests

-127-



Documents Searched, Large Keyword File

128-



-129-

the explanation of this phenomenon lies with the fact that the cells of the human classification are more even with respect to numbers of documents than those produced by CLASFY. Because a cell with more documents is more likely to be accessed than one with fewer documents, the size of the average cell searched in a system using CLASFY would be larger than that in a system using the human classification. Therefore, for the same number of cells searched, one would expect somewhat more documents searched with CLASFY than with the human system. The remainder of this effect (the above does not account for all of it) is attributed to the different characteristic of the classification systems.

The above effect can be seen in columns (a) and (b) of Table 5-2. It is noted that the percent documents searched is always greater than the percent cells searched. The number of cells shown represent the low end, logarithmic center, and high end of the range of interest.

Columns (c) and (d) of Table 5-2 show the percent and number of documents searched per document retrieved. Fortunately, the <u>percent</u> of documents searched per retrieval decreases (in the corresponding cell ranges of interest) with increasing file size. This results in the <u>number</u> of documents searched per document retrieved remaining essentially constant (see column (d), Table 5-2) with respect to file size. This is very significant, for if it holds for "arger collections, it means that regardless of collection

-130-

Pile	Cells•	(a) Scented <u>Per Request</u>	(b) Documents Searched Per Request	(c) X Documents Searched Per Docu- ment Retrieved	(d) Number of Docu- ments Searched Per Document Retrieved
Sanll Kevword	30	18	20	3.9	87
	61	10	11	2.1	48
	125	4.9	5.8	1.1	25
Large Kevword	200	31	33	0.20	93
	548	18	20	0.12	57
	1 500	9.0	10	0.062	59
T1tle Word	200	30	32	0.28	133
	548	14	16	0.14	66
	1 500	ć.2	6.9	0.060	28
• Low en	1. logari	thale renter.	und high end of	f ranges of interest.) 1

a na sa sa sa sa sanaha na padharani ang intera ka **Magana**sianaki a<mark>ng na sanahana na sanahana ang padawa</mark>

Table 5-2

Percentage of Documents and Cells Searched, CLASPY

6

-1ر 1-

size, the same number of documents must be transmitted into main storage per document retrieved. Because the number of documents per cell would tend to be the same or greater for larger collections, this implies that the number of cells searched (and hence, number of memory accesses) per document retrieved would remain the same or be fewer for larger collections.

5.5 Quality of Hierarchy

For each file classification, up to a few hundred cells, done by CLASFY, a key-to-node table, a node-to-key table, and a terminal node table were produced (see Section 4.3). The cell limitation was imposed by the program used to produce the above tables.

5.5.1 Size of the Key-to-Node Table

The size of the key-to-node table (or equivalently, the node-to-key table) reflects, to some extent, the quality of a hierarchical classification system. For the same number of keys per cell, a smaller key-to-node table means that more keywords have migrated upwards in the tree, thereby producing a fuller hierarchy. In addition, a smaller key-to-node table means less storage space is required to store the table.

Because CLASPY is the only automatically generated hierarchical system being studied here, the hierarchies produced by CLASPY cannot be compared with those produced by other systems. Figures 5-10, 5-11, and 5-12 show the size of the key-to-node tables for CLASFY with and without hierarchy generation. Of course, the size of a key-to-node table without a hierarchy (i.e., the only nodes are cells) is equal to the total number of keywords in the cells, or $N_{\rm kc} \propto N_{\rm c}$. The curves for random and human classifications (no hierarchies) are shown for comparison.

From these figures, it can be seen that forming a hierarchy for a collection classified by CLASFY yields about a ten percent reduction in the size of the key-tonode table.

5.5.2 Subjective Evaluation and Example

The evaluation of the quality with respect to browsing of a hierarchy is necessarily subjective. The best way of doing this is to allow a number of users in the field of the collection to utilize the system (on-line) for a reasonable period of time and then present their opinions on the utility of the hierarchy for browsing purposes. However, since the retrieval system has not yet been implemented for on-line browsing, experiments of this type have not been performed.

Instead, subjective evaluations of the hierarchies obtained were made by the author and some associates. Attempts were made to extract a unifying title out of the keywords which appear at each node. After that was done,





-134-





-135-



Size of Key-to-Node Table, Title Word File

each hierarchy was examined for its ability to separate subject areas and to see if the node titles indicate increasing specialization as one proceeds down a path in the tree.

This was not very successful for the samll keyword file. It was found that there were too few (2254) documents in the collection to provide reasonable subject separation at the various nodes in the hierarchy. On the other hand, the hierarchies generated from the output of CLASFY on the large files seem quite acceptable for $N_{\rm q} > 100$.

The following example of portions of a hierarchy is taken from a classification of the large keyword file in reverse order by CLASFY. Appendix . presents the complete hierarchy for a similar classification performed by CLASFY. For this classification, the mode stratification number, N, was set at 5, the sensitivity factor. E, was varied from 150 at the top of the hierarchy to 25 at the bottom, and the cell criterion, C, was set equal to a maximum of 460 documents per cell. As a result of the classification, 249 cells were produced. The average number of documents per cell is 46821/249 or 188 documents per cell. Including the apex and cells as levels, the resulting hierarchy tree varies from three to seven levels (if it were a balanced tree, it would have had four to five levels). The number of nodes at each level for the actual tree and a balanced tree is shown below. The numbers in parentheses represent the number of terminal nodes, or

37-

cells	prod	luced	at	each	level.
-------	------	-------	----	------	--------

	Actua	l Tree	Balance	d Tree
Level	Total Nod	es <u>Cells</u>	Total Nod	es <u>Cells</u>
1	1		1	
2	5		5	
3	25	(4)	25	
4	105	(86)	125	(94)
5	95	(82)	1 55	(155)
6	65	(62)	-	
7	15	(15)		
Totals	311	(249)	311	(249)

Despite a few nodes with few or no keywords (e.g., nodes 1 and 1.2 have no keywords), in most cases it was not too difficult to summarize the keywords at a node. Figures 5-13, 5-14, and 5-15 show lists of some of the keywords at various nodes along with the node numbers and the manually formed titles for the nodes (the titles are just under the node numbers). The sample nodes were chosen to illustrate the hierarchical nature of a tree. For example (see Fig. 5-13), node 1.5.1, Organic Chamistry, is under node 1.5, Chemistry. Also node 1.2.3.2, Fission Products, is under 'node 1.2.3, Nuclear Explosions. All the nodes of Fig. 5-14 are in the same region of the tree (under but not necessarily directly under, node 1.1.1) and hence are relatively close in subject content. Figure 5-15 shows nodes at three levels of the bottom portion of part of the hierarchy. Nodes

Node 1.5	Node 1.5.1	Node 1.2.3
CHEMISTRY	ORGANIC CHEMISTHY	NUCLEAR EXPLOSIONS
chemical resctions	organic compounds	nuclear explosion
chemical analysis	organic nitrogen compounds	radioactivity
reaction kinetics	organic sulfur compounds	radioisotopes
absorption	organic bromine compounds	contamination
stability	organic fluorine compounds	environment
solutions	methyl radicals	detection
separation process	propyl radicals	gamma radiation
urantum	lsomers	temperature
lmpurities	enines	analysis
thermodynamics	benzene	pressure
decomposition	ethanol	computers
labelled compounds	ethers	radiation protection
thorium oxides	urca	safety
oxidation	ammonia	economics
electric potential	acetic acid	
adsorption	nitric scid	
lattices	heterocyclics	
cations	solvent extraction	Node 1.2.3.2
spectroscopy	polymerization	
polymors	alkyl redicals	FISSION PRODUCTS
salts	orygen compounds	
solubility	cycloalkanes	flssion products
organic acids	hydroxldes	filters
chromstography	catalysis	decontamination
phenyl radicals	amides	waste solutions
organic chlorine componida	hezane	standards
alcohols		
phenols		

.

1000

Figure 5-13

Sample Nodes of Hierarchy, I

•

ţ

.

Node 1.1.1.4

Node 1.1.1.3

Node 1.1.1.1.2

ì

.

ł

ŝ

4

•

. .

ND METABOLISM

÷,

DANTOTHERAPY AND MONITORING	ANALYSIS OF	RADIATION	ENVIRONMENT	AND META
	EFFECTS ON	ANIMALS		
			dogs	rets
	man	toxicity	man	rabbits
periormance 	rats	hormones	environment	
rautauton proceeden. mediatheren	mice	medicine	metabolism	
I BULUVIICI R PJ	fish	cestum 137	dlet	
SHICK SHICK	age .	enzynes	food	
	body	celcium	meat	
rueus Berlos des	pones	proteins	mllk	
schelt fo	brain	recovery	proteins	
CUDALV VOVAS	BNA	carbon 14	plants	
SUPUR HELCO	drugs	genetics	phy siclogy	
autocij Antribel fime	kidneys	cytology	bones	
bit vit val - 51200 bit hit Arranhv	animels	phosphorus	growth	
11111021001011	rabb1 ts	membranes	age	
eneru	metabolism		body	
cuciðj determinetinn	animal cell	ß	strontlum 9(0
ueverminevion setutt]stick conster	bone marrow		cobalt 60	
864[[VI148VI0]] VOUNVVI 144444	physiology		performance	
descriptors descriptors	nervous sys	stem	redistion p	rotection
u u octor d'a contra contra La contra	leucocytes		r adloactivit	ty
brenuer ue Dimert rele	blood cells		radioi sotop	es
NEW TOTA	radiations		fission prod	ducts
ner tange oneretion	detection		detection	
	tracer tech	nniques	rad1 um	
· · · · ·	blochem1st1	CA .	rad1osutogre	a phy
	amino acida	'n	lunge	
t	strontlum 8	85	Intestine	
	antiblotics	, co	blood serum	

Figure 5-14

.

Semple Nodes of Hierarchy, II

ł

tection
Node 1.2.2.2.1

PARTICLE MODELS

particle models elementary particles mass scattering amplitude vectors protons production

Node 1.2.2.2.1.1

THEORETICAL PHYSICS

quantum field theory relativity theory field theory group theory tensors invariance principle sum rules parity fermions SU group photons decay spin cross sections

Node 1.2.2.2.1.2

STRONGLY INTERACTING PARTICLES monte carlo method

baryons mesons hyperons quarks isospin matrices pions electric charges elastic scattering mathematics angular distribution energy spectra

-141-

Node 1.2.2.2.1.2.2 (cell)

RESONANCES AND STRANGENESS

N* resonances XI resonances F resonances K* resonances Y* resonances strangeness strange particles transients decay energy levels phase shift kaons-neutral pions-plus pions-minus kaons kaons-plus haarons omega particles omega-minus antinucleons hyperfine structure tensors bound state Schrodinger equation branching ratio time-space singularity weak interaction magnetic fields MEV range differential equations magnetic moments nuclear theory

2.2 (2011)

Node 1.2.2.2.1.2.3 (cell)

PARTICLE THEORIES

bootstrap model current algebra field theory group theory SU-2 group SU-3 group SU group SU-12 group 0 group 0-3 group S-matrix S-wave strangeness Legendre functions Feynman diagram conservation laws hyperfine structure Mossbauer effect narity inelastic scattering coupling constants Regge poles dispersion relation sum rules statistics transients phase shift G-parity selection rules Hamiltonian operator pair production integrals orbits annihilation spin equation lattices cross-sections exitation crystals magnetism neutrons kaona kaons-minus pions-minus fermions bosons antiprotons phonons antinucleons omega particle omega-minus antihyperons **GEV** range

Figure 5-15

Simple Nodes of Hiersrchy III

1.2.2.2.1.2.2 and 1.2.2.2.1.2.3 are terminal nodes, or cells.

The entire hierarchy is too extensive to be shown here. Therefore, two sections of it have been selected and are displayed in Figures 5-16 and 5-17. For the sake of clarity, only the node numbers and manually generated node titles are shown. The tree segment of Figure 5-16 contains the nodes shown in Figure 5-14 and that of Figure 5-17 contains the nodes shown in Figure 5-15. In the tree segments, a dashed line represents the path to another node and a "c" represents the path to a cell. All the nodes of the tree segments shown are not labelled down to the cell level because (a) all the labels could not fit in the diagram and (b) all the nodes were not inspected for title assignment because of the large numbers of keywords and nodes (311) involved in this manual process.

The quality of a hierarchy should be measured by its convenience to the user, and not by how closely it matches an <u>a priori</u>, manually produced one. Therefore, this hierarchy will <u>not</u> be compared to the one of the human classification described in Section 4.6. The final evaluation of hierarchies such as this will have to await on-line tests of the type described in the beginning of this section.

-142-



- 10mm



Portion of Hierarchy Tree, I

14 × 14



- 111 -

5.5.3 Documents in Cells

Most of the documents of each cell are very close in subject area. For example, consider the document desoriptions shown in Figure 5-18. All of these documents were placed into terminal node 1.1.1.1.1.1, the leftmost cell shown under node 1.1.1.1.1, Radiation Effects and Protection, of Figure 5-16. The keyword numbers have been converted back into the English keywords. The documents shown in Figure 5-18 represent 10 out of 391 documents in that cell. The documents in the cell contain 2822 keyword occurrences, but only 216 distinct keywords (the ten documents of the example have 73 keyword occurrences and 20 distinct keywords).

It is interesting to compare this grouping of documents by CLASFY with that of the NSA classification system (from which the "human" system was derived). In Nuclear Science Abstracts, 7 out of the 10 documents were clas ified under "Radiation Effects on Plants". Documents 4789 and 34631 were classified under "Genetics and Cytogenetics" while 41382 can be found under "Ecology". It should be noted that documents 22785 and 34631, while placed in different NSA categories, agree in 7 out of 8 keywords and are both concerned with mutations of barley. In fact, document 41382, which was placed in a third category, also has many keywords in common with these two documents and discusses the same subject.

-145-

Document Number		Keyword	Is	
1836	RADIATION EFFECTS MUTATIONS GENETICS	PLANTS AGRICULTURE	TESTING X RADIATION	NEUTFONS GAMMA RADIATION
4789	RADIATION EFFECTS MUTATICNS	PLANTS AGRI CULTURE	USES	BIBI.I OGKAFHY
16523	RADIATION EFFECTS CEREALS	MUTATIONS GENETICS	PLANTS BARLEY	ANALYSIS X RADIATION
22785	RADIATION EFFECTS CEREALS	RUTATI CNS GENETICS	PLÂNTS BARLEY	TESTING X RADIATION
22792	RADIATION EFFECTS CEREALS	NUTATIONS GENETICS	BARLEY	X RADIATION
24673	RADIATION EFFECTS MUTATIONS GENETICS	PLANTS AGRICULTURE EXPANSION	USES TESTING	TIME IRRADIATICN
26665	RADIATION EFFECTS CEREALS	MUTATIONS	BARLEY	RADIATIONS
34631	RADIATION EFFECTS CEREALS	HUTATIONS GENETICS	PLANTS BARLEY	TESTING
34818	RADIATION EFFECTS CEREALS	MUTATIONS BARLEY	X RADIATION	IRRADIATION
41 382	CEREALS MUTATIONS	PLANTS BARLEY	X RADIATION USES	VARIATIONS PRODUCTION

1. S. S. S.

.

Portion of Terminal Node 1.1.1.1.1.1

Pigure 5-18

a start and the second second

- 961 -

One should not conclude from the above that one set of categories for these documents is better than the other, but rather that there is more than one "lessonable" way of classifying documents and that a manual, a priori system does not <u>necessarily</u> categorize documents better than an automatic system.

Naturally, with 391 documents, the subject scope of this cell is much broader than that described by these 10 documents, and, in fact, contains documents on radiation effects on man as well as on plants. The two fields would probably be split apart if more than 249 cells were desired.

Unfortunately, automatically derived categories are prone to grossly misclassifying a number of decuments or groups of documents. While manual systems are not exempt from errors, gross errors are rare. An example of this is a few documents on measurement and detection of cosmic radiation which were placed into the cell under discussion. Evidently they were placed into this cell via documents concerned with the <u>effects</u> of cosmic radiation. However, it is obvious that a better section of the hierarchy for these documents would be in a cell under node 1.2.2.1.1, Cosmic Radiation and Detection, shown in Figure 5-17. It is believed that the number of such misclassifications can be greatly reduced by modifying Pass 3 of the CLASFY algorithm to place documents with redundant descriptions

-147-

<u>logically</u> into a particular group instead of arbitrarily selecting a group as is sometimes done at present (see Section 4.2.1).

5.6 Summary of Regults

The experiments described in this chapter led to consistent results which enables one to rank the quality (with respect to machine retrieval) of the classification systems studied.

As expected, all other systems outperformed the random classification. Next in increasing order of quality come the reverse and then the forward classifications. Unfortunately, these relatively simple classification schemes are not nearly as good as more sophisticated techniques, such as that embodied by CLASFY.

The results using CLASFY are uniformly good regardless of input ordering; however, CLASFY performs best with the input file in reverse order. It was found that the differences in results caused by the order (based on three orderings: forward, reverse, and random) in which the documents are presented to CLASFY decreases as the size of the collection increases. With respect to retrieval efficlency, CLASFY and the human, <u>a priori</u> system are very close in quality. CLASFY is slightly better in the number of cells searched, while the human classification is slightly better with respect to the number of documents searched. This means that, because cell access time is usually longer than incremental document transmission and search time, if one system is to be ranked above the other, the edge would have to be given to CLASFY.

The hierarchies produced by CLASFY were not compared with those produced by any other system. However, subjectively they seem to be quite "reasonable" and could be very useful for on-line browsing. The placement of documents into particular cells (categories), while not always in agreement with manually derived document placements (agreement is not necessarily desirable), in most, but not all, cases is quite satisfactory.

For compar_son purposes, the entire hierarchy of a classification similar to the one discussed here is included as Appendix C of this dissertation.

5.7 Bonus Result - Aven_ge Length of Search in Serial Files

A question relating to serial files has come to the attention of the author and while not directly related to automatic classification, can easily be answered as a result of some of the experiments performed here.

Fossum and Kaskey [48], among others [36,145], have proposed organizing serial files via some form of keyword ordering in order to avoid having to search all the documents in the file for each request. For example, consider the following documents ordered by increasing keyword numbers:

-149-

Document	Keywords
C ·	1 2 3 4
F	125
A	147
В	236
D	257
E	36

If a request of keywords 1 <u>AND</u> 3 is entered, the serial search may stop after three documents (i.e., after document A) for one is guaranteed that "1" does not appear further on in the file.

Fossum and Kaskey [48] state:

"Does this approach have any significant potential in a document retrieval application? Unquestionably, it permits terminating a search without examining all the documents in the file and, from this standpoint, is preferable to a straight document-sequenced organization. The percentage of the file records that can be bypassed, on the average, has not been reported. In fact, so far as known, the proposal has not been tested against an actual file of document descriptions and a representative sample of search requests."

In the experiments reported here, such a file of document descriptions and sample of search requests were available. The forward and reverse orderings (before modification) are, in fact, orderings of the file based on keyword numbers.

The 165 search requests were applied to the forward and reverse orderings of both large files. The per-

-150-

centage of the files serially searched per request is as follows:

Percentage Documents SearchedFileOrderper Retrieval RequestLarge KeywordForward95.4Reverse84.0Title WordForward91.4Reverse85.5

The numbers only apply to individual requests as in an on-line system. Batching of requests would eliminate any advantages to be gained by file ordering.

No attempt was made to optimize the file ordering or the keyword numbering in order to minimize the number of documents searched. However, based on the above results, it would seem that one would not be able to reduce the percentage of documents searched below about 80% by keyword and document ordering. This reduction is not enough to allow the use of serial files in large-scale on-line IS&R systems. However, small on-line systems, where there are few enough documents to allow for serial searching, might be able to profit from the above file organization.

-151-

CHAPTER 6

CONCLUSIONS AND SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

6.1. General Conclusions

On the basis of the experiments on almost 50,000 documents described in Chapter 5, it is concluded that automatic classification can go a long way towards solving some of the problems of large-scale information storage and retrieval.

An <u>a posteriori</u> automatic classification system (CLASFY) has been described which was shown, by a number of different measures, to be <u>at least</u> equal in classification quality to a manual, <u>a priori</u> classification system. However, because of its automatic and flexible nature, it is felt that automatic classification can be vastly superior to any manual system. This statement is made taking into account the realization that CLASFY, while a perfectly respectable system, can stand some improvements and is probably far from the ultimate (if there is such a thing) in automatic classification systems.

Regardless of the quality of classification, an automatic classification system will only be used if the classification time required for large files is reasonable. It was found (see Section 5.3) that CLASFY took about $1\frac{1}{4}$ hours per tree level to classify about 50,000 document descriptions on an IBM 7040 computer. It is expected that

-152-

this time could be reduced by <u>at least</u> an order of magnitude by the use of a modern, high-speed computer (it could be further reduced by multi-processing - a technique to which CLASFY lends itself as a result of the independence of processing at each node). This is because of the relatively slow processing speed (basic cycle time = 8 microseconds, add time = 16 microseconds) of the 7040 and, of even greater importance, the relatively slow and limited secondary storage facilities available (at least one fourth of the time was spent in just copying data from disk to tape and rewinding tapes, processes which would not have to be done if more disk were available). In addition, the 7040 used for these experiments was being operated on-line, i.e., all processing stopped during printing of the node summaries (see Figure 4-2).

Table 6-1 presents the approximate classification times required by CLASFY to operate on the files of the examples of Tables 1-1, 1-2, and 2-1. As seen in Table 6-1, the time required to classify 10^6 and 10^7 documents should be no more than 12 and 120 hours, respectively. This is quite reasonable, especially considering that the number of books in the Library of Congress is about 10^7 . These times represent .043 seconds per document.

-153-

Number of documents, N _d	10 ⁶	5	10	7
Number of cells, N _c	104	• 5	: 104	ŀ
Number of documents per cell, N _{dc}	100		200	
Stratification number, N for $\log_N N_d \approx 7$ (see last paragraph of Section 4.2.4.1)	7		10	
Average number of classification levels = number of levels in tree minus one	4.	7	4.	7
Approximate 7040 time per level	25	hrs.	250	hrs.
Approximate total 7040 time required	120	hrs.	1200	hi s.
Maximum time required using modern, high-speed computers	12	hrs.	120	hrs.

ľ

Table 6-1

Classification Time for 10^6 to 10^7 Documents using CLASFY

-1 54-

6.2 Future Research

There are a number of directions to further research in the area of automatic classification, some obvious and some not so obvious.

One obvious direction is to improve the CLASFY algorithm. Some means for accomplishing this were mentioned or implied in the text of this paper. Another direction of research, also slanted towards CLASFY, is to establish an on-line IS&R system using CLASFY for automatic classification. This would enable one to obtain user reactions, particularly with respect to the quality and utility of browsing.

Other classification systems should be designed (some already exist) and applied towards the classifica-. tion of large files such as the one used in these experiments and then compared on the basis of the measures desoribed in Section 5.2. If this could be done with reasonable uniformity, an IS&R system designer will have a basis upon which to select one classification system over another, something which is lacking at present.

Another area of reasearch is that of retrieval statistics. It is desirable to have some idea of how many documents will be retrieved before the actual retrieval takes place. A user might modify a request based upon this number. For example, if 2000 documents are estimated for retrieval, a user would probably want to nurrow the re-

-155-

'quest <u>before</u> the actual retrieval takes place. In an inverted file, one can obtain complete statistics at the expense of manipulating long lists of document numbers. In a serial file, on the other hand, few, if any, statistics are available.

The retrieval statistics for a file organized on cells are somewhat in between those of the serial and inverted files. One knows how many cells will be accessed and how many documents are in those cells, but not how many documents in those cells will satisfy the search request. This can be estimated a number of different ways, some of which are:

- On the basis of the average number of documents searched per retrieval (see Table 5-2 of Section 5.4.3).
- 2) On the basis of the number of documents retrieved from searching a sampling (maybe ten percent) of the cells to be searched.
- 3) On the basis of the number of request keywords found in the cells which satisfy the request.

The search for the method which achieves the best retrieval statistics is an interesting subject for future investigation.

APPENDIX A

NUCLEAR SCIENCE ABSTRACTS DATA FILES

A.1 Source of the Data

The data used in these experiments was obtained from the Atomic Energy Commission, Division of Technical Information Extension through the aid of Joel O'Connor, formerly Chief, Computer Operations Branch of the above division. The data comprises parts of two out of three sets of data made available by the AEC upon request by qualifying research projects. These files are in machinereadable form on magnetic tape.

These files provide data on each document abstracted in Nuclear Science Abstracts (NSA). It should be noted that the three files contain different Aspects of the <u>same</u> documents. The three files consist of:

- Keyword File. Document ide. fification plus descriptors (called "selectors" by the AEC) manually indexed from the EUNATCM Thesaurus [46,47]. Elscussed in detail in Section A.2.
- Entry File. Document identification plus bibliographic data such as title, <u>a priori</u> category, language, journal citation, contract number, etc. Discussed in detail in Section A.3.
- 3) Subject Heading File. Document identification

-1 - ? -

plus subject headings used to index documents in NSA. There are about 33,000 headings [141] with an average of about four being used to index each document. This file was not used in these experiments and therefore will not be described in any further detail.

The actual files obtained for this research (on seven magnetic tapes) are the Keyword and Entry (titles) files of NSA Volume 22, Number 3 (February 15, 1968) -2258 documents and Volume 21 (1967) - 47,055 documents. The Entry file of Vol. 22, No. 3 was not used in the experiments.

A.2 Keyword Files

Each document covered in NSA is assigned EURATOM indexing terms by subject specialists. This is done in ord r to add those documents covered by NSA to the collection of the Center for Information and Documentation (CID) of the European Atomic Energy Community (EURATOM). As of September 1966, that collection held 360,000 documents and was growing at the rate of about 120,000 documents per year. Rolling [111] presents a description of the EURATOM-CID system (batched searches on a serial file are performed).

The EURATOM Thesaurus [46,47] is similar to other current thesauri [58,92,137] except that the usual forms

-158-

of cross referencing (i.e., related broader, and narrower terms) are presented graphically. The thesaurus contains 15,695 usable terms plus 3,488 "forbidden" terms. However, in indexing for NSA, a number of additional terms were used where appropriate. If deemed desirable, some of these terms will be incorporated in future editions of the Thesaurus. As of early 1968, 15,517 different index terms had been assigned to NSA documents.

The keyword file[142] contains each document's abstract number, type, assigned category (called "Section Subsection code), and list of keywords. The abstract number is used to identify the documents. The types of documents indexed are: books, theses, conference papers, engineering materials letters, journal literature, patents, reports, and translations. The type information was not used in these experiments. The NSA categories are an <u>a priori</u> classification of the knowledge covered by the documents abstracted in NSA. There are almost 300 categories. This is the <u>a priori</u> classification referred to in Chapters 4 and 5 (see Section 4.6 for more details).

In addition to the actual English keywords and the NSA codes assigned to them, the keyword list also includes "link" (called "split" in ASC literature) information. The function of links is to group keywords such that the keywords in a group represent topics covered in the paper. By eliminating retrieval on conjunctions

- 1 S. . . .

involving keywords in different links, one reduces the number of "false drops" in response to a query. The wisdom of using links (and "roles") is the topic of numerous papers [32,66,86,123,134,144], some for and some against. The position taken here is that the utility of links is probably reduced in a hierarchical, on-line system. Hence, all link information was deleted in processing the keyword files.

Due to missing data and bad tape records, not all the documents from each file could be processed. In addition, for reasons of speed and economy of storage, documents with more than 47 keywords were deleted. Since this represented only 0.18% and 0.39% of the small and large files respectively, this should have little effect on the experiments. The actual number of documents used were 2254 (out of 2258) and 46,821 (out of 47,055).

Figure A-1 presents a macro-flowchart of the procedure used to prepare the keyword files for classification experiments. All file processing was performed on an IBM 360/45 using PL/I. The result of this process was to replace the English keywords with rank numbers which corresponded to the frequency of the English word. For example, the keyword "reactors" was replaced by its order number, "1". Figure A-2 shows the 200 highest occurring (large file) keywords and their frequencies of occurrence. Now, not only can the new keywords (i.e., numbers) be

-1:0-



-161-

6



MACRO-FLOWCHART OF KEYWORD FILE PREPARATION

200 Most Frequently Occurring Keywords -

46821 Documents

Figure A-2

2003 VALVELS 2009 FALVELS 2009 FALVELS 2009 FALVELS 2019 FALVELS 2019 FALVELS 1444 N. FERICALS 1454 EGUATIONS 14 2 PRESSURE 1425 AUSURPTIO 1420 ELEVENTARY PARTICL 1420 ELEVENTARY PARTICL 1420 ANULAR DISTRINUT 1420 ANULAR DISTRINUT 1420 HTGM TEMPERATUPE 1734 1372 4294 1 1 X 1 253. 1531 1115 2414 2722 3243 3704 42.42 1517 1520 1756 3-013 4157 1910 656 (6102 . 773 850 1213 2420 107 93 e 3, 22.4 1 2 5 540 510 205 4 2 CONTIGURATION 4 RADIATION INJURIES 11 GUARTUM MECHANICS 13 PERFERMANCE 5 AVALYSIS 3 RUCLEAR REACTIONS 9 TESTING 9 MATER USES
 DESERIATION
 DESERMINATION - PRUDUCTION - CAONS SECTIONS - Professional - Profession P REACTORS SCATT READERS RADIATION EFFECTS INTERACTIONS EFFICIENCY TIME TRRADIATION Véctrons SFIN PL 45 %A X PAULATION LitündinS UANNA RADIATION 122 SPECTRA S 4 ml NUNS 0 4 3 4 6 4 A 5 5 5 355 MEV RANCE 347 PIONS 13 5 AUCLEONS 13 3 FUEL ELEMENTS 13 3 FUEL ELEMENTS 13 4 CISCUSICU 12 4 CISCUSICU 12 4 CISCUSICU 12 4 CISCUSICU 12 4 CISCUSICU 914 SALATION PROCESS 944 RADIDACT / ITY PROCESS 949 EXCITATION 919 EXCITATION 917 FUELS 977 FUELS 977 FUELS 978 CHEMICAL REACTIONS 910 REDUKUN FLUX 910 RADIDISOTOPES 929 SINKARCES 911 RADIATION FREACTIONS 929 SINKARCES 929 SINKARCES 929 ALTOTOLOSIOTOPES 929 SINKARCES 929 ALTOTOLOSIOTOPES 929 SINKARCES 921 RADIATION 931 RADIATION 931 FARTA 931 FUELCIARCES 931 FUELOSIOTOPES 931 FUELOSIOTOPES 931 RADIATION 931 FUELOSIOTOPES 931 FUE FREQ 1917 1260 1043 CRYSTALS 1043 CRYSTALS 1157 REACTION KINETICS 11+3 COMPUTERS 11 4 1211 RADIATIONS 554M 566 NULLYSICO NAULANO SPILEII LÜNS V-CLEI UtLav TERM JAT NUMB 135 113 121 112 Ξ FREQ 663 663 456 713 716 729 RELATIVITY THEORY 723 SAFETY 722 ATHOSPHERE 783 773 721 717 745 LIQUIDS A HEATING A PLANTS A PLA 22 ATHOSPHERE 21 ALINETHUM 17 ELSCTLIS ARTHONE 15 ANIMAL CELES 14 CHARGED PARTICLES 13 ALPHA PARTICLES 20 ELASTIC SCATESING 28 EPRORS 29 HERENS 1 ECONDAICS 3 Restant Reduces 7 Fission Produces 3 Nuclear Podeus 7 EARTH 6 DPCAHIC NITPODEN C 4 ELECTRIC CONDUCTIV 8 OSCILLATIONS 7 PULSES 4 THERMODYNANICS 3 STATISTICS 1 MICE I HELIUM HELIUM HELIUM MENTRON BEAMS BEARS PREPARATION SUPERCONDUCTIVITY PHOTONS RADIATION CHEMISTR **BERYLLINSIS** MESONS CURRENTS TERM 100 NUMB 1554022 596 SODIUM 598 Sates for 577 Raniosensieleity 576 Semiconduct 199 577 Deuterium 597 Deuterium 597 Deuterium 647 ASTRODAMASTCS 644 USANIDA DIDXIDE 636 COSMIC BADIATIDA 636 COSMIC BADIATIDA 635 LUBES 635 LUBES 222 414 222 416 222 48604 222 48604 222 48604 223 48604 224 48614 285405 224 48614 285405 224 48614 285405 224 48614 285405 224 48614 285405 224 48614 285405 224 285 514 SENSITIVITY 514 SENSITIVITY 510 DEFENANTINY 510 DEFENANTINY 517 METERJÖVELICS 672 REACTOR COR 624 REALTIV 624 REALTIV 622 POJCR 622 REACTOR COR LSEO 536 614 TRATES TECHNIDJES 531 AVIMUS 631 MATRICES 627 TRANSIENTS 9 STANDA COR 9 STANDAD S 9 STANDAD S 9 SENESSES 0 X4095 0 X4095 1 Y Frences Company 4634

214

10740

TECea

-160-

NCR -

easily manipulated by computer, out keywords can be compared on the basis of frequency by inspection. Figure A-3 presents a sample of the alphabetic listing of English keywords along with their corresponding frequencies and keyword numbers. Identical, but independent, processing was done for the small keyword file.

Statistics for these files can be found in Section A.4.

A.3 Entry (title word) File

A.3.1 Nature of the File

The NSA Entry File[140,142] contains each document's abstract number, type, as igned category, title, and other bibliographic information depending upon the type of document. The type and category are the same as described in the previous section. A semi-automatic procedure was used to obtain index terms from the document titles. However, at times, the above oibliographic material included a "short title". A short title is composed by an evaluator (not the author) when the original full title is not suitable. This can occur under various circumstances, such as a foreign language title, a title which includes a subtitle, lengthly titles, and cases where uniform abbreviation of words is desirable. However, since the short title usually did not change the significant words of the title but <u>did</u> simplify processing, the short title was used

-163-

Alphabetic Listing of Keywords - 46821 Documents

۱

Mgure A-3

TERM	NUMA	FREC TEXA	NUMP	FRED TERM	NUMB	FREQ TEAM
DADIDACTIVE MATERI	1800	32 HAUNA CO	221	484 PEACTOR SAFFTY	1 C -	
RADIOACTIVITY	9661	22 MADEN 222	193	A REACTOR STRUCTORS	1183	58 #ES:0JES
KACIDAPPLICATURS	145 3	L RAFFINATES	2662	9 REACTOR SITES	. 75	153 963185
			1 105	The second s	2061	
ひかられたい ふた ふれい オセイ	7457	1 K 1 [] # 5 Y	2754	10 P = AGE 1 = 3	74 3	유민화는 몸 가지? 몸옷이 많이 못한 것
RADIFICATEDIDS	675	1313 BILS	7171	31 43-1436 1	31	FULS BE SURFUS
RADIUULKEALLIS	1 2 2 7	2 RELACTION POR RE	452	243 PECOLES	15.0	
51501010100	4541	21 22434 EFFFCT	169	SmitSAS Students 200	1017	
RACIOFACCUENCY	7461	I RAMJET	560 560	298 RECOVERY	20:5	し またかいたましかり やまりあまいがい 一部本 一部でいえたまいが、またでしょうよい
	2441		1017		1001 1001	いったてい こうみん マーク 有可能 しょうくう
7 # 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	2016	IS PHICH PULLST APPUL	3014	5 RECTIFIERS	7497	
A VILL A SIS	55 A A	2 RETURNESS	2652	11 pECT'J#	1.56	Adifical actual (Sag S
スン・レビスリービズい	1574	313 247-1 1 CYCI 8	7474	1533uad Allenjab 1.	é c c é	LJTEL ANUITAIDS OF B
カレビークスペインド・	7454	1 PANALME-HUGOWINF F	5 1 ÷ 6	S RECYCLING	60 e 1	55 562542C
	1		1111			
Ender ender verhaltet.	1155		3527	D REDUCTION	2145	
RADICSTERICIZATION	6.5 6	297 RACE EACTINS	\$95	220 PENUCIAN CSS	5597	2 RETIGULA CHUS
	1154		5661		105	
KACHONDANAS	95 1 4	A RARITA-SCHERDER D	63r	119 REFLECTION	1355	
RADISHES	1603	32 RATE HEITES	3315	2 BÉELEXEZ	2112	STALLST LUCKEEE
R + () + () -	33	897 1.415	1249	52 REFRACTION	10.01	
RADIUS DEDHICS	1461		7473	1 ひていひょうにょういい 10 - スキャット 10 - スキャット		「「「「「「」」」」では、「」」」」では、「」」」では、「」」」」では、「」」」」」」、「」」」」」」」、「」」」」」」、「」」」」」」」」」、「」」」」」」
たみにはにた つうかわうにようい	6655	2 HAYLFICH SCATTERIN	862	102 REGENERATION	t 555	2 RFT
RADIUM ISUTOPES	7469	I RAYLIIGH MAVES	<u>+ +</u>	Salua acoas 292	(0%6	1 86-1
RADIUM NUTRATES	7470	1 FAYL [6H-SCHROFD]N	7490	I REGULATIONS	4 08 0 4	
RACIUS 230		5 7 1 C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	120	779 RELATIVITY THIDDY		
220101 223	1.11	1 83-2	1200	56 RELAXATION	5630	A BIESICH PROMICES
XA0104 224	1509	55 200	2933	9 RELATATION LETTI	5	2 BHENG + CHANTERS
RADIUM 225	5590	2 RBU-CODE	2795	10 RELAYS	3507	> AREALDA CHUDALDES
KAUIU4 226		* 4510000000000		UOLAU J JICHJG (7		
	1803	25 RE-FNTRY	542	195 REMOTE HANDLING	475	S SOLACPIS FOINSHE
RADON ISUTOPES	5592	2 REACTION HEAT	2495	I REMOVAL	4753	3 RHENIUM ISDIDAES
	566	1157 REACTION KINETICS	1483	I PEMAL CLEARANCE		
BATCA ACS	791 5656	574 REACTION ACCOUNTS	7484	1 FERE 62		I REFERENCE LAND
XADUR NOV	2 300	トネースにっしっしょかがっ まごぶがざい	1535			
RADON 206	164	622 REACTOR CORE	\$200		1453	I RHENIUM 179
RACKI 207	1618	29 REACTOR COUPLING	124			OLL POINTS Z
RAUUN ZUJ	4149	J REALTON MATERIALS	431	255 REPRODUCTION		I REFAILLE TREE
RADON 211	9606	8 REACTOR ALISE	4750	3 REPTILES	76 4	
RADUN 212	\$594	2 REACTOR O CILLATOR	103	TOR RESEARCH REACTORS	2270	15 RHENION 185
810 N 219	4197	S REACTOR P RIND	5595	Z RESERPINE	1612	10 M454104 186

-154 -

whenever found. Abstracts would have been preferred (see end of Chapter 3), but they were not available in machinereadable form.

There were no experiments performed on the small Entry file (henceforth call the title word file). Due to missing data and bad tape data only 47,002 out of 47,055 documents in the large file could be processed. In addition, after processing it was found that 60 documents (0.13%) had no significant title words. Therefore the final title word file contained 46,942 documents.

A. 3.2 Semi-Automatic Indexing

The above document titles now had to be analyzed to obtain significant words which can be used as keywords. The first step is to break the titles up into individual words. The ten broak characters used for this purpose sere: (blank).) + - / , (= and '. Two special cases had to be taken we of. The first occurs when possession is indicated such as in "COW'S MILK". It is undesirable to break this up as "COW", "S", and "MILK" since "S" is the abbreviation of SULFUR. Therefore, an S following an ' (apostrophe) was ignored. The second special case is peculiar to this (and other similar) collection. Because of the inability of most computers to recognize subscripts and superscripts, chemical expressions such as the composition of water (H₂O) and a strontium isotope (90Sr)

-165-

Are represented as H/SUE 2/O and /SUP 90/SR respectively. At times this representation gets quite complex (i.e., /SUP 238/PU0/SUB 2/ or even 3D/SUP 10/4P/SUP 2/P/SUB /SUP 3///SUB 2//). The title partitioning program was designed to recognize these circumstances (by recognizing "/SUB" or "/SUP") and to consider these expressions as single words by ignoring any break characters (such as blanks) between slashes.

Table A-1 presents the steps involved in processing the title word file including the total number of terms (words or word stems) and the number of discrete terms found at each stage of processing. A number of these steps were combined in the actual processing but, ier simplicity, are shown separately in the table.

A stop list was formed to eliminate some of the common words which could not be used as keywords. This list was obtained by considering other available stop lists [112] and by noting the most common words in the first 400 documents of this collection. A comparison of the twelve most often occurring common words with the top twelve words found in a recent analysis of 1.014.23? words of running text (broad cross-section of subjects) is shown in Table A-2. It should be noted that the top 12 but of 189 stop words accounted for 79 percent of the deleted title words.

-: 50-

Function Performed (from top down)	Number of discrete terms	Total number of terms
Break titles into words	20744	431022
Delete words on stop list	<u>- 189</u> 20555	- <u>135533</u> 295489
Eliminate duplicate words for each document		<u>- 3560</u> 291929
Reduce terms by stem analysis	- <u>3423</u> 17132	
Eliminate duplicate stems for each document		$\frac{-210}{291719}$
Delete stems on new stop list	- <u>1755</u> 15377	- <u>14380</u> 277339
Reduce stems by simulated synonym dictionary	- 2068	
Eliminate duplicate stems for each abcument		- 198
Final Totals	1 3 3 0 9	277141

Table A-1

1

Steps Involved in Processing Title Word File

T11 Per
Total
8.3
3.7
3.0
2.6
1.5
1.5
1.1
0.1
0.7
0.7
0.5
0.4
24.8

•

Common Word Ccaparison

Ťable ⊱-2

- 891 -

しい

4

.

The third item of Table A-1 (it appears twice more in the table) eliminates duplicate words for each document. For example, if the last sentence of the previous paragraph was processed, one occurrence of the word "words" would have been deleted (all occurrences of "the" and "of" would have been deleted by the stop list).

In order to normalize the vocal lary to some extent, a stem analysis program was written. This program, a modified version of one used in the General Inquirer [131, 132], removes a number of different suffixes. Project SMART uses a table look-up procedure which, while more effective, seems to take considerably more computer time [27,81,119]. A flowchart of this program is shown in Figure A-4. The operation of this program removed enough suffixes to cause a reduction of 3423 in the number of discrete title words. Suffixes removed by this program are: s, e, es, ed, ing, ings, ion, ions, ly, edly, ingly, plus a doubled letter immediately followed by ed or ing. In addition, ies, ied and ily are replaced by the single letter y. However, in order to prevert the shortening or complete disappearance of snort words (i.e., ion, gas, bee, wing, etc.), word length is not reduced below three letters. As a example of suffix removal, consider the following actual title words (frequency of occurrence are parenthesized):

~169-





ESTIMATE	(11)
ESTIMATED	(5)
ESTIMATES	(19)
ESTIMATING	(27)
ESTIMATION	(58)
ESTIMATIONS	(1).

These words were all reduced to the single stem, ESTIMAT (121).

The final steps in the process of obtaining key-, word stems were aided by manual intervention. A new stop list was formed and a synonym dictionary was simulated after inspection of the list of 17132 stems (see Table A-1). In an actual operating system, this need be done only once with few additions as the collection grows. About 1000 of the 1755 items on the new stop list were numbers. Many of the synonyms involved suffix deletions or changes and could have been incorporated in a more complete suffix removal program (e.g., combination of electrolytical with electrolytic). Others involved spelling errors and combination of British and American forms of the same words. Still others involved the combination of appreviated forms and non-abbreviated forms of the same word or combination of chemical and English terms (e.g., converting H/SUB 2/0 and 2H/SUB 2/0 to WATER).

Once the keyword stems were obtained, they were converted to numbers in the same manner as was done for the

-171-

keywords of the keyword file (Fig. A-1). The 200 highest occurring word stems are shown in Figure A-5 (compare with those of the keyword file, Figure A-2). Full statistics for the title word file can be found in the next section.

A.4 File Statistics

Pertinent statistics for the three files studied are presented in Table A-3. One is reminded that the documents of the large keyword file and the title word file are essentially the same, both belonging to a collection of 47,055 documents. It should be noted that, as expected, the <u>proportion</u> of keywords with a single occurrence decreased from the small to the large keyword file. Also as expected, the proportion of unique keywords was highest for the title word file.

In Figure A-6 keyword frequency is plotted against rank (i.e., keyword order number). Zipf [155] found that when this curve was plotted for words of running text, a straight line resulted (Zipf's Law). However, as can be seen in Figure A-6, this does not hold for document index words. Houston and Wall [60] found, however, that when term frequency was plotted on logarithmic probability paper, a linear relationship was found to exist up to about the 95th percentile. The fact that this log-normal relationship holds for the files under consideration is shown in Figure A-7.

-172-

12 A. F.	383644 466	51	525	4'1 I'A	101	472	2013H	151	5.4	にたいののたい
**	145 68665	-25	763	CALEULAT	102	471	770	152		SPECTRUM
*	STB WUCLEAS	5	755	WATERIAL	103	449	CFLU	153	342	FACTOR
	TATALAT FUR	54	111	NUCLEI	104	645	506	154	016	SY44E TRY
N	NCALDIN 185	5	1	CR05	105	462	DISAHA	155		F4155
2 9	PTO REACTOR	55	737	PAST	901		TKANSFER	155	866	POTENTIAL
₹. ₽	DRO FL CIRCN	15	52	SULLE	101	\$ 2.6	50110	151	1 3 4	
	933 ENCRGY	9,6	÷ 1 ÷	ELENCHT	81	454	FUILT	20		CORRELAT
Ĩ.	AUS 15 11 5	5	103	APPLICAT	601	4	DEWSTIV	159	330	COMPUTER
i c	BOI WEASUDEment	99	101	A 104	110	4 4	SGLAR	160	¢۲.	AT4'3504E3
	1014 457	61	573	147 O SHE		4	ACTIVAT	191	129	Supan is a superior
2	572 PLAS4A	29	69	PRICESS	112	¢ 4 4	SPAC	162	120	COLL 1 S
	593 SCATTER	\$	693	Cash(JW	113	4:0	SUPERCOND'ICT	163	327	NUCLEON
	545 SYSTEN		683	50/J3C	114	434	FLASTIC	164	326	CHANES
5	474 Na444	\$\$	612	SECT	115	434	PLUTONIUM	165	324	NULUUN
- -	LAT FIFLO	90	547	INDUC	116	* * *	FUNCT	166	323	Citolex
2	444 REACT	61	667	5 54	117	+32+	BODY	167	31.6	OPERAT
-	143 FAF		657	CURRENT	118	164	MESON	168	317	LIGHT
	357 PAPTICI	69	657	HEAT	611	419	VIELD	159	117	Supture
0	NI ATATYN	10	1.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	54	1	SURFAC	170	116	DYNAM
	771 PRODUCT	14	539	1 501.02	121	114	веначела	171	312	SPECIAINELE
			5	SPITER A	122	614	AC 10	172	00	EVALUAT
		: :			121	2	445020T		108	CRUMP
	214 MACLETTC	-74		Deterto			ALTELEDATOR	176		STARTITY
	17. 17. 17. 17. 17. 17. 17. 17. 17. 17.				175			175	101	VARIAT
	ISO SEASON	¥	-	THAD TO THE			0	110	15	1 435
		::	104	961 4 1	127	104	501.4	177	105	A UN3570 5 8 3
				THEMISTON	124	00	HILL ISH	17.8		ppro.p
		2					DEBENDERCY	641	5	CALLEN
	The second of the second s			C + C + A + C		000	DATA DATA			
							DECICA			KINETIC
							TORATION	102	100	HEAVY
		0								
2	9/5 LXPERITENT			LEV L			CEASED - FX & STATE X8 & 21 - 1			
<u>.</u>	ALL RAULOVCELA							5 0 0 1		
2 :	457 MATEX									
<u> </u>			226							DOTICT
		20		101110						
		7								10.010 ve 3
										TOANGOUT
		2	ž					7 6 8		
	72 82 487.				6 6 8	202		201		PINN
		5						1	4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4	
•					<u>.</u>	C .			4	
				21601		101		- 4	2	96 V 11. 240 445 4 50
r (
- " 	757 RESIMANC	•		ANGULAN						
5	116 P.1	100	476	ELECTRIC	150	940	0410	C 0.7	2.02	5 7 7 6
					Plane A.S.		A LE A MA CONTRACTO AND A	•	1	

-173-

	Small Keyword	Large Keyword	Title Word
Number of documents, N _d	22 5it	46821	46942
Number of discrete key- words, N _V	2557	8044	13309
Indexing method	manual with thesaurus	manual with thesaurus	semi-automatic on title
Total keyword occurrences	19,262	466, 81 0	277,141
Average keywords per document, Nkd	8.54	9.96	5.90
Average documents per key- word (1.e., average number of keyword occurrences)	7.53	58.03	20.82
Number of unique keywords (1.e., occur only once)	992	2189	5879

File

Table A-3

Pile Statistics

-+11-



Erequency of Keyword Occurrence

-175-



Figure A-7 Log-Probability Flot of Reyword Listricities

-176-
Based on ten systems, all of which follow this lognormal relationship, Houston and Wall went on to develop an expression relating vocabulary size to the total number of keyword occurrences. This formula is:

 $N_V = 3330 \log (K + 10000) - 12600$ where the total number of keyword occurrences, $K = N_d \times N_{kd}$. Applying this formula to the files under study results in

	predicted	actual
s mall keyword	2250	2557
large keyword	6250	8044
title word	5550	13309.

The failure of the equation for the title word file is due to the fact that the equation was based on and seems to be only applicable to manual indexing systems which allow for vocabulary growth. A major reason for the octual vocabulary size being so much larger than the predicted size for the title word file is the large number of unique terms.

The distributions of the keywords per document for the three files are shown in Figure A- ξ .

-177-



Number of Documents

Figure A-8 Distribution of demonstration for contains

-173-

APPENDIX B DOCUMENT RETRIEVALS

B.1 Retrieval Requests

In order to test the ability of classification systems to group similar documents into cells (categories), actual retrievals based on real search requests were performed (see Chapter 5). These requests were obtained from Gloria Smith of the Lawrence Hadiation Laboratories.

The requests originally consisted of conjunctions, disjunctions, and negations of EURATOM keywords and NSA categories. In all, there were 177 requests from 24 nuclear physicists or groups of nuclear physicists. These requests are in active use at Lawrence Radiation Laboratories, being serially matched against each semimonthly issue of the NSA Keyword File (see Appendix A). However, because of the expense of performing retrospective searches on serial files, these requests nave not been used for retrospective searches.

Because these experiments were sized at producing classification systems, the NSA categories could not be used for retrieval. In addition, the negations were also not used because (a) the types of statistics desired from the retrieval experiments would have been clouded by the use of negation and (b) the utility of negation would be lessened through the use of an on-line system which per-

-179-

mitted browsing. In order to eliminate the above request items while retaining the original meanings of the requests, some requests had to be altered somewhat and twelve of them dropped completely. This left 165 retrieval requests.

Since the requests were in terms of EURATON keywords, no additional modifications were necessary to apply them to the keyword files. However, translation into word stems was required for the title word file. Where possible, this was done on a one-to-one basis; however, the aim was to maintain the meaning of the requests and not necessarily their exact forms.

Each request was of the form

 $(A_1 v A_2 v...A_n) \& (B_1 v B_2 v...B_n) \& (C_1 v C_2 v...C_p)$ v (D & E & F) v (G & H & I) v (J & K & L)

where v stands for logical <u>OR</u>, & stands for logical <u>AND</u>, A - L represent keywords, and n. m. and p are integers. The only essential part of this expressions is A_1 . The integers n, m, and p can take on any values, but the highest encountered in the 165 requests was 39.

Some examples of typical requests are given in Figure B-1. Statistics for the 165 requests were tabulated and are presented in Table B-1. The terms used are defined in the following examples. A requist of $(A \ v \ B) \& (C \ v \ D)$ & E has 4 (= 2 x 2 x 1) three conjunct conjunctions, 1 three conjunct expression, and 5 three conjunct tokens.

-180-

Request 1:	(RADIATION INJUHIES OR RADIATION FROTECTION OR RADIATIONS OR HADIOACTIVITY)	AND	(ANIMAL CELLS AND (GR F OR BODY OR BONES UR MAN OR PERSONNEL OR PERSONNEL	GL
Request 11:	PROJECT PLOWSHARE			
Request 52:	(HELIJK OR SURPACE AHEA OR SURFACES OR YTTRIUM)	AND	(ABSORPTION OR ADSORPTION OR CLEANING OR CHYOGENICS OR LOW TEMPERATURE OR MASS SPECTROMETERS OR VACUUM)	
	OR (LIQUIDS AND NITHOGEN)	~		
	OH (TRAPS AND NITHOGEN)			
	OR (THERMIGNICS AND LOW I	rem per	ATURE)	
Request 139:	COSMIC RADIATION	AND	(MEASURENENT CE MODULATION)	
	F1g Typical Ret	ure B rieva	-1 1 Requests	

-181-

	<u>Conjunctions</u>	Expressions	<u>Tokens</u>
One conjunct	190	60	190
Two conjunct	1930	111	785
Three conjunct	<u>2728</u> *	_22	269
Totals	4848	193	1244
Average per Question (+165)	29.4	1.2	7.5

*2280 of these are the result of just three expressions, the largest being 39 x 6 x 5 = 1170

Table B-1

Request Statistics

A request of $(A \ v \ B) \ v \ (C \ \& \ D)$ has 2 (=2) one conjunct conjunctions, 1 one conjunct expression, 2 one conjunct 'tokens, 1 (= 1 x 1) two conjunct conjunction, 1 two conjunct expression, and 2 two conjunct tokens.

B.2 Documents Retrieved

These requests were applied to the three files numerous times during the course of the experiments. Table B-2 shows the number of retrievals (the document abstract numbers were actually retrieved) and the number of documents they represent for each of the files. Because of the different indexes in the two large files, the number of documents retrieved was substantially different even though the files consist of essentially the same documents.

The discrepancies between the number of retrievals and the actual documents retrieved is due to the fact that some documents were retrieved in response to more than one request. The distributions of the number of times each document was retrieved are shown in Figure B-2. It was found that these distributions approximate straight lines (semi-log paper). It should be noted that the most "popular" document (large keyword file) was retrieved in response to 22 requests.

-183-

		File	
	Small Keyword	Large Keyword	Title Word
Documents in File	2254	46821	74694
Total Retrievals, 165 Requests	862	27635	18753
Average Retrievals per Request	5.2	167.5	113.7
Actual Documents Retrieved	601	1 5852	11726

Table B-2

Documents Retrieved



Hetrieved Documents Distributions

-185-